# Summary of User Experience Issues in DalSpace: Adapted from Maha ALJohani's MCS Thesis

Maha ALJohani James Blustein

27 August 2013

# © Maha ALJohani and James Blustein 2013, Some rights reserved

# License

Except where otherwise noted, this work is licensed under Creative Commons Attribution 2.5 Canada (URL:http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.5/ca/).

#### You are free:

- to copy, distribute, display, and perform the work
- to make derivative works
- to make commercial use of the work

#### Under the following conditions:

Attribution — You must give the original authors credit.

#### With the understanding that:

- Waiver Any of the above conditions can be waived if you get permission from the copyright holders.
- **Public Domain** Where the work or any of its elements is in the public domain under applicable law, that status is in no way affected by the licence.

#### Other Rights -

- In no way are any of the following rights affected by the licence: Your fair dealing or fair use rights, or other applicable copyright exceptions and limitations;
- The author's moral rights;
- Rights other persons may have either in the work itself or in how the work is used, such as publicity or privacy rights.

Notice: For any reuse or distribution, you must make clear to others the licence terms of this work.

### Credits

A large portion of this work is adapted from the Masters of Computer Science thesis entitled *Heuristic Evaluation of Dalhousie Repository Interface* by Maha ALJohani, published 2013-07-31 (URL:http://hdl.handle.net/10222/31498). Quotations from that thesis are not explicitly labelled in this work.

The photographs that accompany the user profiles (on pp. 68, 70, 72, and 74) are used with permission of the image creator, freedigitalphotos.net. Those images are excluded from the Creative Commons license.

#### Abstract

This report is adapted from Maha ALJohani's Masters of Computer Science thesis document. ALJohani research was about the use of a usability evaluation technique, heuristic evaluation, and its application to Dalhousie University's institutional repository, DalSpace.

Amongst the many activities ALJohani undertook to assess the usability of Dalspace, she interviewed users and potential users of DalSpace. Based on these background studies she created composite profiles of types of typical users and tasks they would need to complete to achieve the goals for which they would need to use DalSpace. The profiles and tasks appear in Part IV.

It should be noted that there are many strengths to DalSpace. This report is confined to potential problems with the user experience.

Through the evaluation fifty-seven potential problems with DalSpace's user interface were identified. This report described each of those issues in detail and recommends ways to address them. Of particular interest is Part III in which we attempt to address the root causes of the potential problems and rank the issues by severity as a way to recommend which issues should be addressed first.

# Contents

Ι	Intr	oduction and Background	1
A	uthor	's Note	2
1	<b>Ove</b> 1.1 1.2	rview Introduction	<b>4</b> 4 4
II	Re	sults	6
2	<b>List</b> 2.1 2.2	of all issues found Terminology	7 8 8
3	Des	criptions of all issues found	12
	3.1	Issue 1: DalSpace is difficult to find	12
	3.2	Issue 2: Two search boxes in DalSpace homepage	13
	3.3	Issue 3: Results of search without query string	14
	3.4	Issue 4: No message when deleting submission	15
	3.5	Issue 5: Insufficient Documentation	16
	3.6	Issue 6: Introduction to logging-in and registering	17
	3.7	Issue 7: Contact information in the homepage	18
	3.8	Issue 8: Browse by author name	18
	3.9	Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results	20
		3.9.1 Browsing by subject	20
	0 10	3.9.2 Communities or Collections	21
	3.10	Issue I0: Not enough filters for browsing by date	23
	3.11	Issue 11: Browse a restricted community	23
	3.12 2.12	Issue 12: Drowse an empty collection	20
	3.13 2.14	Issue 14: Search a kowword	20
	5.14	155ue 14. Jealch a Reywolu	21

3.15	Issue 15: View abstracts	28
3.16	Issue 16: Search keyword removed from the search bar	29
3.17	(Issue 17)	30
3.18	Issue 18: Non-alphabetic characters in name list	30
3.19	Issue 19: Register by NetID	30
3.20	Issue 20: Irrelevant search results	31
3.21	Issue 21: Scrolling down to view the search results	32
3.22	Issue 22: Previous button when uploading a submission	33
3.23	Issue 23: Browsing by collection produces a long list	33
3.24	Issue 24: Scope and filters while searching	35
3.25	Issue 25: Browser software's <b>Back</b> button while viewing an item	35
3.26	Issue 26: Update button in filters	36
3.27	Issue 27: The Go button in browsing by issue date	39
3.28	Issue 28: Browsing by issue date-wrong entry	39
3.29	Issue 29: View item-screen	40
3.30	Issue 30: Help option	41
3.31	Issue 31: Search 'This collection' option	42
3.32	Issue 32: RSS feeds	43
3.33	Issue 33: Crowded homepage	44
3.34	Issue 34: Community item breadcrumb list	44
3.35	Issue 35: Sort the faculty profiles	45
3.36	Issue 36: Adding an extra reader field while submitting	45
3.37	Issue 37: Colours of visited links	46
3.38	Issue 38: User profile after logging-in with NetID	46
3.39	Issue 39: Add and Apply under <i>Discover</i>	46
3.40	Issue 40: Users' path vs. the document path	47
3.41	Issue 41: System suggests 'enter first few letters' to browse by title	47
3.42	Issue 42: Punctuation suggestions in search filters	47
3.43	Issue 43: Behaviour of dropdown menus in filters	47
	3.43.1 Empty filter queries	48
	3.43.2 Deselected (un-checked) choices in filter selection disappear	48
	3.43.3 Drop-down menu erases users' choices	49
3.44	Issue 44: Placement of <i>Show simple item record</i> link	49
3.45	Issue 45: Auto-fills on search	49
3.46	Issue 46: The number of the documents while browsing by subject	50
3.47	Issue 47: Indirect link to download a document	50
3.48	(Issue 48)	50
3.49	Issue 49: Browsing by issue date-wrong entry	50
3.50	(Issue 50)	51
3.51	(Issue 51)	51
3.52	(Issue 52)	51

	3.53	(Issue 53)	51
	3.54	Issue 54: Browse an empty collection by subject	51
	3.55	Issue 55: URL link in the view item page	51
	3.56	Issue 56: Reaching the search box through the keyboard	52
	3.57	Issue 57: 'Discover' option	53
	3.58	Issue 58: 'Files in this item' header	53
	3.59	Issue 59: Filter and sort at the same time	54
	3.60	(Issue 60)	54
	3.61	(Issue 61)	54
	3.62	Issue 62: Error messages are not separated from the text	54
	3.63	(Issue 63)	55
	3.64	(Issue 64)	55
	3.65	(Issue 65)	55
	3.66	(Issue 66)	55
	3.67	Issue 67: File icon is generic	55
	3.68	Issue 68: Inconsistent date format displays	55
	3.69	(Issue 69)	56
Π	I C	onclusions	57
II 4	I Co Sun	onclusions mary of commonalities — Recurring themes	57 58
II 4 5	I Co Sun Mos	onclusions mary of commonalities — Recurring themes at urgent and most important issues	57 58 60
II 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1	onclusions mary of commonalities — Recurring themes at urgent and most important issues Technical issues	57 58 60 60
II 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1	onclusions mary of commonalities — Recurring themes st urgent and most important issues Technical issues	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 60
II 4 5	I Co Sun Mos 5.1	onclusions         mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         st urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention	<ul> <li>57</li> <li>58</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>61</li> </ul>
II 4 5	I Co Sun Mos 5.1	onclusions         mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         of urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 61 61
11 4 5	I Co Sun Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3	onclusions         mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         et urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         Interface flaws	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 60 61 61 61
11 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3	mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         st urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 61 61 61 61
II 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3	onclusions         mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         at urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 61 61 61 61 61
II 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3	mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         st urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image         5.3.3         General menus and layout	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> <b>60</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b>
II 4 5	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3	amary of commonalities — Recurring themes         at urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image         5.3.3         General menus and layout         5.3.4	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> 60 61 61 61 61 61 61 62 62
II 4 5 6	I Co Sum 5.1 5.2 5.3 Easy	onclusions         mary of commonalities — Recurring themes         at urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image         5.3.3         General menus and layout         5.3.4         Breadcrumb menus	<b>57</b> <b>58</b> <b>60</b> <b>60</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>61</b> <b>62</b> <b>62</b> <b>63</b>
II 4 5 6 7	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3 Easy Gen	onclusions         amary of commonalities — Recurring themes         st urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image         5.3.3         General menus and layout         5.3.4         Breadcrumb menus         vifixes	<ul> <li>57</li> <li>58</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>62</li> <li>62</li> <li>63</li> <li>64</li> </ul>
II 4 5 6 7 Bi	I Co Sum Mos 5.1 5.2 5.3 Easy Gen bliog	onclusions         nmary of commonalities — Recurring themes         at urgent and most important issues         Technical issues         5.1.1         Technical issues         5.1.2         Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention         Inconsistencies         5.3.1         General and overall issues         5.3.2         Documentation / System image         5.3.3         General menus and layout         5.3.4         Breadcrumb menus         v fixes         teral advice and resources	<ul> <li>57</li> <li>58</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>61</li> <li>62</li> <li>63</li> <li>64</li> <li>65</li> </ul>

# IV Appendices: Typical Users and Tasks

Α	User	r Profile	25	68
	A.1	Under	graduate Student	68
		A.1.1	Personal Description	68
		A.1.2	Technological Background	68
		A.1.3	Tasks	69
		A.1.4	Current Problem(s)	69
		A.1.5	Desires	70
	A.2	Maste	rs Student	70
		A.2.1	Personal Description	70
		A.2.2	Technological Background	70
		A.2.3	Tasks	70
		A.2.4	Current Problem(s)	71
		A.2.5	Desires	71
	A.3	Doctor	ral Candidate	72
		A.3.1	Personal Description	72
		A.3.2	Technological Background	72
		A.3.3	Tasks	72
		A.3.4	Current Problem(s)	73
		A.3.5	Desires	73
	A.4	Librar	ian	74
		A.4.1	Personal Description	74
		A.4.2	Technological Background	74
		A.4.3	Tasks	74
		A.4.4	Current Problem(s)	75
		A.4.5	Desires	75
в	Task	Scena	rios	77
_	B.1	Overv	iew of Tasks	77
	B.2	Task #	1: <find dalspace="" homepage="" the=""></find>	81
	B.3	Search	Tasks	82
		B.3.1	Task #2.1: <search a="" for="" keyword="" thesis="" title=""></search>	82
		B.3.2	Task #2.2: <search-scope></search-scope>	83
		B.3.3	Task #2.3: <search-filters></search-filters>	84
		B.3.4	Task #2.4: <search-sort options=""></search-sort>	84
		B.3.5	Task #2.5: <download a="" document="" file=""></download>	85
	B.4	Brows	e Tasks	86
		B.4.1	Task #3.1(a): <using browse="" menu="" the=""></using>	86
		B.4.2	Task #3.1(b): <using communities="" list="" of="" the=""></using>	87
		B.4.3	Task #3.2: <browsing by="" collection="" date="" issue="" repository="" the=""></browsing>	88

67

	B.4.4	Task #3.3: <browsing author="" by="" collection="" entire="" name="" the=""></browsing>	89
	B.4.5	Task #3.4: <browse by="" collection="" repository="" the="" title=""></browse>	89
	B.4.6	Task #3.5: <browse by="" collection="" repository="" subjects="" the=""></browse>	90
	B.4.7	Task #3.6: <browsing by="" collection="" date="" repository="" submission="" the=""></browsing>	91
B.5	Accou	nt Tasks	92
	B.5.1	Task #4.1: <login authentication="" id="" net="" via=""> </login>	92
	B.5.2	Task #4.2: <register a="" as="" new="" user=""></register>	93
	B.5.3	Task #4.3: <login authentication="" password="" registered="" user's="" using=""></login>	93
	B.5.4	Task #4.4: <password reset="">.</password>	94
B.6	Tasks	Relating to Browsing Restricted Content	96
	B.6.1	Task #6(a): <browse content="" restricted=""></browse>	96
	B.6.2	Task #6(b): <browse content="" restricted="" specific=""></browse>	97

# Index

# **List of Tables**

1	Rôles of typefaces used in this report	3
2.1	Severity Rating Scale	8
2.2	Issues rated 'Catastrophic'	9
2.3	Issues rated 'Major'	10
2.4	Issues rated 'Minor'	10
2.5	Issues rated 'Cosmetic'	11
2.6	Issues considered not related to the user-interface	11
B.1	Legend of tasks types	77
B.2	List of tasks	78
B.3	List of search subtasks	79
B.4	List of browse subtasks	80
B.5	List of account subtasks	81

# **List of Figures**

1	Sample images of DalSpace	3
1.1	Simplified overview of usability's components	5
2.1	Names of the general heuristics applied to DalSpace	7
3.1	How to reach DalSpace through Dalhousie online libraries	12
3.2	Two search boxes in DalSpace main webpage	13
3.3	Search results from clicking the GO button without a query string	14
3.4	Deleting a submission	15
3.5	Introduction to DalSpace and the help documentation link	16
3.6	Options for Logging-in	17
3.7	Contact information in DalSpace webpages	18
3.8	Unexpected results when browsing by author name	19
3.9	Example of user interface of Google's query expansion	20
3.10	Variation in the results by searching and browsing the same subject	21
3.11	Apparent inconsistencies in number of results searching vs. browsing	22
3.12	Browsing by issue date sort options	23
3.13	Browsing a restricted collection	23
3.14	Browsing an empty collection by subject filter	25
3.15	View more option	26
3.16	Search results	27
3.17	Abstract shown only for one result at a time	28
3.18	Keyword is removed automatically after producing results	29
3.19	New user registration interface	30
3.20	Browsing by author's name	31
3.21	Placement of search results with relative vertical sizes	32
3.22	Beginning of the long list from browsing by collection	34
3.23	A static fast and vast menu from craiglist.org	35
3.24	Example of searching using filters	37
3.25	Detail of Figure 3.24 (Searching using filters)	38

3.26	Go and Update while browsing by issue date	40
3.27	Design of help webpage differs from that of DalSpace	41
3.28	Different interfaces for keyword search	42
3.29	RSS feed menu	44
3.30	Breadcrumb menu	45
3.31	Filter options	48
3.32	Checkbox in filter option	48
3.33	A collection without documents	52
3.34	Simple item record with an unlabelled datum	53
3.35	Examples of file icons in DalSpace	55
3.36	Inconsistent date format displays	56

# Part I

# **Introduction and Background**

# **Authors'** Note

As this document is adapted from a research thesis the tone may be somewhat more elaborate than is typical for such a report. It was not our intention to write like this but we choose to release the results earlier rather than delay for further revision.

It bears repeating that DalSpace has many strengths. This report is confined to potential problems with the user experience.

### Images

We use two types of images to illustrate issues with DalSpace (see Fig. 1). Images that are exact reproductions of DalSpace are in full colour, images with annotations are in greyscale with superimposition of coloured text or shapes. For example, Figure 1a shows an entire webpage from DalSpace in colour; Figure 1b uses a colourful shape to highlight an 'empty' part of that same webpage.

#### **Image examples**

# **Typefaces**

Because we need to quote text to refer to parts of the visual interface of DalSpace we adopt the conventions shown in Table 1 to distinguish between regular text and quotations.

#### Symbols and abbreviations

Asterisms ( $\bigstar$ ) appear in the margin to signal particularly important issues.

Dalhousie Repo	ository	Dalhousie Repository
DalSpaceHome		DalSpaceHome -+ Easily of Medicine -+ Pharmacology
Pharmoclogy Brown by A state of the state of	Sevent Datigane 9 Sevent Datigane 9 Sevent Datigane 14 of Continent 14 of Continent 14 of Continent 15 Sevent 15 S	Pharmacology  Errors by  Errors by  Pharmacology  Errors by  Pharmacology  Pharmacolog
Contact Uo 1 Secol Feedback 1 Hele	S Pal	Contentian Finantiana, Finance

(a) Example as-is

(b) Example with highlighting



upright serif	regular text
slanted serif	linktext from DalSpace
sans serif	buttons from DalSpace
monospace	computer text (either user input or computer code)
boldface	headings in the report
Small caps	headings that could appear in DalSpace
italics	emphasis and titles (of cited sections and publications)
superscript	footnote indicator

Table 1: Rôles of typefaces used in this report

# Chapter 1

# **Overview**

### 1.1 Introduction

This report is adapted from Maha ALJohani's MCS thesis at Dalhousie University [1]. ALJohani conducted the research and wrote the thesis under the supervision of James Blustein. This report is based on an interpretation of the thesis document, and it provided to the Dalhousie Libraries for the purposes of quality assurance — not research.

ALJohani's thesis research was twofold: to apply the techniques of general usability heuristic evaluation to Dalhousie University's institutional repository (namely, DalSpace) with the aim of uncovering problems and making suggestions for improvement, and to assess the differences between types of experts and non-experts at applying the technique of heuristic evaluation.

### 1.2 Process

The measure of the quality of a user interface is usability. At the risk of oversimplifying a complex technical concept, at least three components are essential to any definition of usability: specified users, specified goals of those users, and a specified tool or product (as illustrated in Fig. 1.1).

Usability includes many measures but the three fundamental measures (of which most others are refinements) are:

- efficiency the amount of effort users must contribute to get results (often measured in terms of time or speed but better measured as resources in for results out);
- effectiveness the accuracy and completeness of results (similar to depth and breadth of expertise, and recall and precision in information retrieval); and
- **satisfaction** how the users feel (affectively) about using the system and the results obtained.

In any evaluation, the relative importance of the various factors of usability should be established since they often conflict [9]. Furthermore each measure must have a practical measure — this is known as operationalising.

#### **Usability factors**

For the purposes of the study upon which this report is based, ALJohani synthesized details from focus group discussions and interviews to create fictitious user profiles (see App. A beginning on p. 68) and tasks (see App. B beginning on p. 77).



Figure 1.1: Simplified overview of usability's components

#### Heuristic evaluation

Heuristic evaluation is most often used as one of the first methods of detecting problems with the user interfaces<sup>\*</sup> of software. The basic process of heuristic evaluation is to have experts in the technique systematically and rigorously examine a software product while pretending to be actual users with real goals. The goals and descriptions of characteristics of actual (or potential) users are necessary to guide the examination. The experts work individually and pool their results. Especially because the rules that are applied for evaluation are general (hence the term heuristic), and the fictive nature of the users and their goals, heuristic evaluation is an inspection — not a testing — method. Usability testing involves actual users performing actual tasks. The results from such testing is much more reliable than inspection methods but it is also much more complicated and expensive.

<sup>\*</sup>The user interface of a software is the part through which the user acts to use the software [13, p. 4]. In a broader, though technically incorrect, sense the interface includes every part of the software where the user and software interact.

Part II

Results

# Chapter 2

# List of all issues found

The evaluators were recruited from the Dalhousie community. Some but not all of them had experience (through paid employment, research or classes) in usability evaluation. They were all furnished with the list of tasks and personae provided in the appendices, the descriptions of Nielsen and Molotch's general heuristics (Fig. 2.1) and Nielsen's definitions of the severity of potential problems (Table 2.1). The heuristics are described in detail in the thesis document [1].

- H1 Visibility of system status
- H2 Match between system and the real world
- H3 User control and freedom
- H4 Consistency and standards
- H5 Error prevention
- H6 Recognition rather than recall
- H7 Flexibility and efficiency of use
- H8 Aesthetic and minimalist design
- H9 Help users recognize, diagnose, and recover from errors
- H10 Help and documentation

Figure 2.1: Names of the general heuristics applied to DalSpace

We do not agree with many of the evaluators' assessments of the severity of potential issues however for ease of cross-referencing we have retained the order and numbering of the issues from the original thesis. For information only we also list the issues in the categories that the evaluators used (see the Tables on pages 9 to 11).

Rating	Description
0	I don't agree that this is a usability problem at all
1	Cosmetic problem only: need not be fixed unless extra time is available
2	Minor usability problem: fixing this should be given low priority
3	Major usability problem: important to fix, so should be given high priority
4	Usability catastrophe: imperative to fix

Table 2.1: Nielsen's Severity Rating Scale<sup>†</sup>

# 2.1 Terminology

In the original thesis [1] each time a heuristic was deemed to be violated it was termed a 'problem'; in this report we have instead chosen to describe such potential problems as 'issues' since it is not clear that every violation really is a problem. We have however labeled some of the issues with an asterism  $(\bigstar)$  in the margin.

# 2.2 Number of issues

Note that some of the potential problems were combined after they were numbered. There are a total of 57 potential problems although the numbers go as high as 69, and that numbers 9 and 43 have subparts.

Our advice about what changes to DalSpace and its user interface are necessary are in Part III (which begins on page 57).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>+</sup>Severity rating scale (Tab. 2.1) adopted from Nielsen [7].

## Most Serious Issues

#### **#** Brief Description

- 1 DalSpace is difficult to find
- 2 Two search boxes in the DalSpace homepage
- 3 Random search results when clicking on the GO button
- 4 When deleting a submission, the system does not provide an error message
- 5 Insufficient documentation
- 6 Introduction to logging-in and registering
- 7 Contact information in the homepage
- 8 Browse by author name
- 9 Seemingly inconsistent search results
- 10 Not enough filters for browsing by date
- 11 Browse a restricted community
- 12 Browse an empty collection by subject
- 13 Inconsistency of *View more* link
- 14 Search a keyword
- 15 View abstracts
- 16 Search keyword removed automatically from search bar

Table 2.2: Issues rated 'Catastrophic'

## Major Issues

#### **#** Brief Description

- 18 Non-alphabetic characters in name list
- 19 Register by NetID
- 20 Irrelevant search results
- 21 Scrolling down to view search results
- 22 Previous button when uploading a submission
- 23 Browsing by collection produces a long list of communities and sub-communities
- 24 Scope and filters while searching
- 25 Browser software's Back button while viewing an item
- 26 Update button in filters
- 27 The Go button in browsing by issue date
- 28 Browsing by issue date-wrong entry
- 29 View item-screen

Continues...

# Major Issues (cont.)

#### **#** Brief Description

- 30 Help option
- 31 Search 'This collection' option
- 32 RSS feeds
- 33 Crowded homepage
- 34 Community item breadcrumb list

Table 2.3: Issues rated 'Major'

### Minor Issues

#### **#** Brief Description

- 35 Sort the faculty profiles
- 36 Adding an extra reader field while submitting
- 37 Colours of visited links
- 38 User profile after logging-in with NetID
- 39 The Add and Apply buttons under *Discover*
- 40 Users' path vs. the document path
- 41 System suggests 'enter first few letters' to browse by title
- 42 Punctuation suggestions in search filters
- 43 Behaviour of dropdown menus in filters
- 44 Placement of Show simple item record link
- 45 Auto-fill on search
- 46 The number of the documents while browsing by subject
- 47 Indirect link to download a document
- 49 Browsing by issue date-wrong entry
- 54 Browse an empty collection by subject
- 55 URL link in the view item page

Table 2.4: Issues rated 'Minor'

# Cosmetic Issues

### **#** Brief Description

- 56 Reaching the search box through the keyboard
- 57 'Discover' option
- 58 'Files in this item' header
- 59 Filter and sort at the same time
- 62 Error messages are not separated from the text

Table 2.5: Issues rated 'Cosmetic'

# Non-UI Issues

### **#** Brief Description

- 67 File "icon" is generic
- 68 Inconsistent date format displays

Table 2.6: Issues considered not related to the user-interface

# Chapter 3

# **Descriptions of all issues found**

# 3.1 Issue 1: DalSpace is difficult to find

Evaluators reported that reaching DalSpace was difficult and not direct. Sample comments were: 'DalSpace is not easy to locate' and 'I did not know about DalSpace until I had to evaluate it'.



Figure 3.1: How to reach DalSpace through Dalhousie online libraries

Evaluators had to reach DalSpace through the Library's website in a category called 'library collections' (see Figure 3.1). This problem is related to an issue that arose in discussion with other experimental participants who noted that they could not take advantage

of DalSpace when they did not know that it existed, yet they must upload their completed theses using DalSpace.

### **Recommended changes**

- Evaluators suggested making DalSpace more prominent by a link that is called 'search DalSpace directory' in the Library's homepage.
- Participants in pre-evaluation discussion groups wondering if there could be a link from each faculty's homepage to the relevant section of the repository.
- One participant suggested a tutorial video about why and how to use DalSpace with a link in each faculty's website.
- Examiners in the thesis defence speculated that no usability issue with DalSpace's searching interface would be an important problem if DalSpace was used instead with a federated search. The consensus was that users would be best served if the content of DalSpace was available through a more general search, e.g. Google Scholar.

# 3.2 Issue 2: Two search boxes in DalSpace homepage

DalSpace provides two search boxes in the homepage. One is in the right and one in the left-middle of the same homepage as shown in Figure 3.2.

Some evaluators classified this as a catastrophic problem but others classified it as a cosmetic problem.



(a) Part of the main webpage

(b) With details highlighted

Figure 3.2: Two search boxes in DalSpace main webpage

Sample comments were 'which search box I should use? I am confused' and 'two different search boxes confuse users. Do they give different results?', and 'users might think that these two boxes search two different things'.

#### **Recommended changes**

Suggestions were to make only one search box or to make one of the boxes much more prominent than the other. A primary concern was to eliminate users' confusion and help them to focus on achieving their goal rather than distracting them with a puzzling interface.

# 3.3 Issue 3: Random search results when clicking on the GO button without typing a keyword

See also §3.13 (p. 25)

When users select the GO button without any search terms the system displays what appear to be random search results. See Figure 3.3. The issue occurs when using either search box.

arch	Search Dal Space
earch anch Scope: All of California	
	Drowse
Iters of Inflat: Tints under the asact results. The	Air of Caligosi Communities & Collectors R: Issue California Alfonsi Tales Biologia R: Sales California R: Sales California
	My Account
ort options tsullspage 10 _ Sort tems by releance _ In order descending _ Addy	Loom Brainter
	Discover
and Results wavering terms 1-04 0584 12 2 4 589 tor THE SD Author: ISBN M Delix: 258-07-28	Autor Inform Packet (1328) box 2014 intellity of 2014 (113) box 2014 intellity of 2014 (114) box 2014 (114
Title: <u>happenduction impacts on Stress Perspectives of Addenount Gine</u> Author. Lugarre. Journal - Lugarre.	University of the state of the
The <u>Index() ADDIM</u> Author: New Booten Institute of Natural Boenoc; Hill, P.C. Detr: 1967	Artizonan (165) Artizonan (165) Nora Social (187) (6. Francis Asser, Artizonian (206) Mesical Social of Nora Social (227) Seletanton (177) — There Hore
Title: Pied. or Labrator Duck	2000 - 2995 (2000)



(a) Example in context



Figure 3.3: Search results from clicking the GO button without a query string

#### **Recommended changes**

• A brief, polite and informative message to the user such as 'Please enter a keyword in the search field before pressing Go'. It is important to keep users informed of the system's state by providing appropriate feedback within a reasonable time.

• Another suggestion, which we recommend against, is that the system act as though the GO button had not been selected.

**Related issue** This issue is related to *Issue 13: Inconsistency of View more link* (p. 25).

# 3.4 Issue 4: When deleting a submission, the system does not provide an error message

One evaluator tried to remove a submission request that he/she had begun to complete. The evaluator clicked on the **Remove selected submissions** button as shown in Figure 3.4\* and was surprised not to receive a warning message.

DALHO UNIVE Inspirin DalSpace Home –	DUSIE RSITY rg Minds Dalho	usie Re	Profile:   Logout
Submissie Unfinished suk	ons & workflow tasks missions lete item submissions. You may also start and	other submission .	Search DalSpace
Title       Image: Constraint of the second sec	Collection Faculty of Graduate Studies Online Theses ted submissions	Submitter email:	Browse All of DalSpace <u>Communities &amp; Collections</u> <u>By Issue Date</u> <u>Authors</u> <u>Titles</u> <u>Subjects</u> <u>By Submit Date</u> My Account <u>Logout</u> <u>Profile</u> <u>Submissions</u>

Figure 3.4: Deleting a submission

This behaviour could be a problem for many users. Not only is it a quasi-standard to confirm deletions in many similar systems but confirmation is usually recommended to prevent users from making errors.

<sup>\*</sup>The e-mail address is redacted in Fig. 3.4.

#### Recommended changes

There are no perfect solutions to this issue. It is well known that users habituate quickly to such warnings even when the user must take action to dismiss the warning.

We recommend that the user be forced to confirm or cancel the deletion, and that the default option be to cancel.

### 3.5 Issue 5: Insufficient Documentation

The evaluators thought that having only a few introductory lines in the homepage and a link to only a one-page description of DalSpace was not enough.



Figure 3.5: Introduction to DalSpace and the help documentation link

As well as what one evaluator documented, users should be provided with a full description of what DalSpace offers, how they can benefit from the service and when they should search the collections.

#### Recommended changes

Some evaluators thought that potential users should be provided with a full description of what DalSpace offers, how they can benefit from the service and when they should search the collections. One suggestion was to include a video tutorial.

It was apparent from focus group discussions with student-users and potential users (see Appendix A) that student-users would need tutorials and proper documentation for the system. This would help them know about the system and how to deal with it for their academic purposes.

There is a delicate tradeoff between a simple clean visual layout, an interface that will not be burdensome for blind users, and providing the right amount of information. Additionally, for an institutional application such as DalSpace, it is helpful if the design conforms to an established contemporary style. Therefore we recommend that there be

See also §3.7 (p. 18)

a link, perhaps labelled 'Read more about DalSpace...' leading to a secondary webpage with more information about DalSpace.

**Related issues** This issue is related to *Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results* and *Issue 59: Filter and sort at the same time* (pp. 20 and 54).

# 3.6 Issue 6: Introduction to logging-in and registering



Figure 3.6: Options for Logging-in

New users are likely to be confused by the choice between logging-in to the system (p. 3) with a NetID (as a Dalhousie member) or to register as a new member. The system does not introduce the users to these two options with a good description.

See also §3.18 (p. 30)

### **Suggested solution**

- Provide more information in the homepage: a description when the user selects *register* that they have the opportunity to login without registering if they are members of Dalhousie University.
- Make the two options clearly different. One way to do this is to present the two options side-by-side but clearly separate.

Furthermore, if users are not required to register or login then that option should be made explicit *and* a link should be provided for that purpose. The link might make little difference to human users but will be essential if DalSpace is to be indexed by search engines.

# 3.7 Issue 7: Contact information in the homepage

Some evaluators were surprised to find contact information in the main part of a general webpage.

DalSpace	Home
DalS	pace Institutional Repository
DalSpace communi	is a digital service that collects, preserves, and distributes digital material produced by the Dalhousie ty. To learn about content guidelines, policies, and how to deposit, view the <u>Help documents.</u>
Contact (	is to get started submitting content to DalSpace at <u>dalspace@dal.ca</u>
	(a) Contact information in main part of DalSpace's homepage
<u>t Us   Send Fi</u>	edback I Help

(b) Footer of a typical DalSpace webpage

Figure 3.7: Contact information in DalSpace webpages

#### **Recommended changes**

We recommended (in §3.5, on p. 16) that DalSpace conform to the general style of contemporary webpage design so users will find the interface familiar and thus quickly understand how to use it, as well as to improve DalSpace's professional appearance.

We endorse the use of the convention of including a *Contact Us* link in the webpages' footers and suggest considering replicating it in a local navigation menu.

# 3.8 Issue 8: Browse by author name

This issue has two aspects.

#### Aspects

\*\*

1. Evaluators were surprised to find that searches were not performed with the exact terms they had entered. For example searching for 'James' results in a list of publications for other names such as 'Jami' and 'Janet'.

DalSpace Home -> Browsing by Author				
Browsing by Author		Search DalSpace		
0.9 A B C D E E G H I J K L M N Q P Q B S I U V W Or enter first few letters:	SYZ	60		
Order: ascending Results: 20 Vpdate		Browse		
Now showing items 3312-3331 of 5469	Previous Page Next Page	All of DalSpace		
Authors Name		By Issue Date Authors		
James A. Pincock		Titles Subjects		
James Blustein & Evangelos Milio	DalSpace Home → Browsing by Author	B. Columbation		
James Hibbard	Browsing by Author "James B	Blustein & Evangelos Milios"	Search DalSpace	
James, Holly	0-9ABCDEEGHIJKLMNOPQRSTUVWXY	Ζ	60	
James L. Robar	Or enter first few letters: Go		00	
	Sort by: title Order: ascending Results	20 Update		
			Browse	
	Now showing items 1-1 of 1		All of DalSpace Communities & Collections	
	Title: Investigating Aspects of Vir Digital Document Collection Author: Bades Hoda	sual Clustering in the Organization of Personal	By Issue Date Authors Titles Subjects By Submit Date	
	Date: 2013-03-26		My Assount	
			Login Register	
	Now showing items 1-1 of 1		1	

(a) Browse by an author name

DalSpace Home → Browsing by Author
Browsing by Author "James Blustein & Evangelos Milios"
0-9 A B C D E E G H I J K L M N O P Q R S T U V W X Y Z Or enter first few letters:
Sort by: title   Order: ascending  Results: 20  Update
Now showing items 1-1 of 1
Title: Investigating Aspects of Visual Clustering in the Organization of Personal Digital Document Collections Author: Badesh, Hoda Date: 2011;5276

(b) Browse author's name not matching

Figure 3.8: Unexpected results when browsing by author name

2. Evaluators were surprised to find that some searches returned results under names that did not match the actual record. Figure 3.8a shows two webpages followed to reach a record. Figure 3.8b shows a close-up of the record page in which the name does not match the link from the search results.

This inconsistency led evaluators to suspect that some records would not be found by a search for the name listed as the author in the record.

Users become uncomfortable when using computer systems that they think are wresting control from them. Furthermore, users stop trusting (or having confidence in) computer systems that seem to act contrary to users' instructions.

#### **Recommended changes**

1. The intention to help by expanding queries is admirable. A small change to the user interface is needed to keep users informed of what is happening.

A simple solution might be to follow the example of the Google search engine (see Figures 3.9a and 3.9b) which separates original queries from expanded ones with a text label and clear distinction — in Google's case, a vertical gap twice the size of that between individual results — between the parts.



(a) An expanded query

(b) Highlights

Figure 3.9: Example of user interface of Google's query expansion

2. DalSpace shows the supervisors of a thesis as authors without any indication of what it is doing. The system should provide the user with an explanation that the supervisor of a thesis is considered as an author in the browsing results.

# 3.9 Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results

There are two sub-issues: different numbers of results are available when searching or browsing using the same query terms; and what differs between regular search results and 'communities and collections'.

#### 3.9.1 Browsing by subject

Evaluators were confused when they saw that browsing by subject produces results different from searching using the same queries. One noted 'when I selected browse subject "Nova Scotia" on the right column of DalSpace home, I can see there are 382 items to be found. However, when I entered the same keyword "Nova Scotia" in the filter, it displays 924 items. Confusing !!'

DalSpace Home	Soarch
Search	Jealui
Search	
Search Search Scope: /	All of DalSpace
Filters Add Filters: Use filters to refine Title	the search results. Add
Sort options	
Results/page 10	Sort items by relevance in order descending Apply
Search Results	
Now showing items	s 1-10 of 3691 1 2 3 4 370 Next Page
-	Title: On some brine springs of Nova Scotia Author: Nova Scotian Institute of Natural Science; How, Henry, 1828-1879
	Date: 1867
	Title: Abstract of Meteorological register, Halifax, Nova Scotia
	Author: Nova Scotian Institute of Natural Science



(b) Browsing 12536 results

Figure 3.10: Variation in the results by searching and browsing the same subject

#### **Recommended changes**

Either there is a serious technical error or the difference between 'browsing' and 'searching' \*\* must be made clear to users.

### 3.9.2 Communities or Collections

When users search for 'faculty profile' (Fig. 3.11) thousands of results are available for browsing, but the link to the *Faculty Profiles* collection shows only the five most recently updated records, with no obvious way to continue browsing.

Incidentally, the word 'or' in the heading 'Communities or collections matching your query' should more correctly be 'and'.

#### **Recommended changes**

We do not understand the rationale that led to this behaviour. We can only say that there should be an easy way for users to browse once they have reached a collection by following a link from search.

The heading should be corrected.

**Related issues** These issues are related to *Issue 5: Insufficient Documentation* and *Issue 59: Filter and sort at the same time* (pp. 16 and 54).

siCoses Home		DalSpace Home → Dahousie Profiles → Faculty Profiles	
Asarch	Search DalSpace	Faculty Profiles	Search DalSpace
Search		Arowse by	G Saarb Dalbara
Search Scope: All of DaSpace	60	Burlissue Date     Autors     Titlen	C This Collection
faculty profile Go		Subjects By Subject Date	Browse
	Browse	By Research Interests	All of DalSpace Communities & Collections
Filters	Communities & Collections By Issue Date	Search within this collection: Go	By Issue Date Authors
idd Filters: Ise filters to refine the search results.	Authors Titles		Subsch By Submit Date
Title C Add	Subjects By Submit Date		By Research Interests This Collection
	By Hesearch Interests	Recent Submissions	By Issue Date Authors Titles
Sort options	My Account	Author: Sketris, Ingrid	Subjects By Submit Date
Results/page 10 Sort items by relevance in order descending Apply	Login Register		Dy. History Ch. Historia 33
areh Resulta	Discover	Titler Enlies Young (Draft Brofile)	My Account Login
low showing items 1-10 of 2849 1 2 3 4 285 Next Page	Author	Author: Yeung, Polen Date: 2013.04/7	Begister
ammunities or Collections matching your query	Waldren Studios (91) Madeen Studios (91)		Discover
aculty Profiles	Nova cotia Agricultural College Alumni Association (54)	Title: John P. Finley (Draft Profile)	Abdul, Aleem (1) Abidi, Sized Sibte Baza (1)
···(··'	Delhousie Libraries Administration	Author: Finley, John P. Date: 2013-08-07	Adamo, Shelloy (1) Adamo, Michello (1) Adamo, Drins (1)
Title: Desite of Messard Mell	Atlantic Centre of Excellence for Women's Health (30)		Allen, Pater (1) Andreas, Heather (1)
Author: Unknown author	Nedimovic, Mladen B. (19)	Title: Lucia Farning (Draft Profile)	Accosts. Richard (1) Accost, Dirk (1) Active: Pater (1)
	Boudreau, Bernard P. (12) View More	Author: Fanning, Lucia Date: 2013-08-06	View More Date Issued
	Subject (71)		2013 (346)
Title: Carolyn R. Watters (Draft Profile)	Dalhousie University, Faculty of Medicine (62) Medical Society of Neura Society (F4)	Title: Peter H. Tvedmers (Draft Profile)	RSS Feeds
Date: 2013-07-19	portrait - women (53) Health (49)	Date: 2013-08-02	
			1000 LODICAL
		Contact Un L Send Eardback Likes	Dat
			Space

(a) Link from search results webpage to Faculty Profiles



(b) Details from search results webpage

Figure 3.11: Apparent inconsistencies in number of results searching vs. browsing

# 3.10 Issue 10: Not enough filters for browsing by date



Figure 3.12: Browsing by issue date sort options

Evaluators found that they could not do some of the tasks they wanted to using the filters while browsing. An example is shown in Figure 3.12. One evaluator described the problem thus: 'For example, if I am only "interested" in theses while browsing by date so there should be some filters'.

## **Recommended changes**

This problem could be related to the issue in §3.9. Either more filters need to be provided or the way for users to do the type of searches they want to do must be made clearer.

# 3.11 Issue 11: Browse a restricted community

DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY Inspiring Minds	Dalhousie Reposito	ory 🦷
Daligate Hore Daliceuse Unit This community is You do not have the credentials to an	entity Liberies Adamic Centre of Excellence for Women's Health Restrict restricted coss for restricted comparis Adamic Centre of Excellence for Women's	Search DalSpace
Health. Proceed to login access You do not have the credentials to an Health.	ccess the restricted community Atlantic Centre of Excellence for Women's	Search DalSpace This Collection
Proceed to login access		Browse As of Dargace Darmention & Collections Darbase Mathematical Subject Subject Brites Date Autors Autors Billion Brites Date Brites Da
		My Account Login Register

(a) Trying to view a restricted collection

(b) Details

Figure 3.13: Browsing a restricted collection

There are multiple issues with the response to users' attempts to view restricted collections. The issues came to light when an evaluator tried to view the *Atlantic Centre of Excellence for Women's Health* collection.

- 1. The error message is repeated. It should only appear once.
- 2. The tone of the error message places the blame on the user even though there was no way for the user to know that the collection was restricted. Some users will balk at such messages.
- 3. The error message should be much more helpful. It could explain why the collection is restricted and provide helpful links such as: return to previous webpage, go to main page, search for different documents.
- 4. The breadcrumb menu (at the top of the screen) is inconsistent. Except for the item at the far right (viz., *Restricted*) every link shows the location in the information space that the user navigated or the position of the current webpage in a path from the homepage. The last link does not follow that pattern.

#### **Recommended changes**

• It is not clear what the purpose of the error message is. It could be an overzealous attempt to secure the collection at the cost of discomforting users (including those users who could legitimately view it). The purpose could also be prevent anyone access to the collection directly from DalSpace's main webpage.

In the first case, a better approach would be to provide a brief overview of the collection and a request to login or register to use the documents in it. A similar approach is used in many commercial websites to entice potential users to register accounts.

In the second case, a better approach would be to disable links to the restricted content. If it is important that users know that the links could be active then they could be presented 'greyed out' and with a link rollover explaining briefly how to active them.

- The error message should only appear once. Better still would be a brief explanation and a request to login to view or use the materials in the collection.
- The breadcrumb menu should be removed or rethought. At the least the final item should be renamed to something like 'Login'.

# 3.12 Issue 12: Browse an empty collection

An evaluator noted that when the collection or community is empty 'does not include any documents [the system] still shows filters at the top' and the error message 'Sorry, there are no results for this browse' which is 'easily lost as it is in plain text and visually dominated by the filters above' as shown in Figure 3.14.



Figure 3.14: Browsing an empty collection by subject filter

## **Recommended changes**

The filters should not be shown when there is nothing to apply them to. The error message should be more prominent.

# 3.13 Issue 13: Inconsistency of *View more* link

Following the link ... View more from the main webpage leads to a webpage without any search features or filters as illustrated in Figure 3.15. See also §3.3 (p. 14)

## **Recommended changes**

This problem could be related to the problem in §3.9. It seems that the presentation of the results is not consistent with other lists of documents. Consistency is essential for a satisfying user experience<sup>\*</sup>.

<sup>\*</sup> User experience (UX) is defined by the ISO [6, §2.15] as

person's perceptions and responses resulting from the use and/or anticipated use of a product, system or service [including] all the users' emotions, beliefs, preferences, perceptions, physical and psychological responses, behaviours and accomplishments that occur before, during and after use... User experience is a consequence of brand image, presentation, functionality, system performance, interactive behaviour and assistive capabilities of the interactive system, the user's internal and physical state resulting from prior experiences, attitudes, skills and personality, and the context of use.




(a) Part of DalSpace main page

(b) Detail of part of DalSpace main page

Dalhousie Dalhousie Inspiring Minds	e Repository
DalSpace Home → Filter by: Author ABCDEEGHIJKLMNQPQBSTUVWXYZ Starts with	Search DalSpace
Filter by: Author Now showing items 1-10	Next Browse Page All of DalSpace
[Beil]_John (1) [Broateh]_John (1) [Burges]_D.(1)	Communities & Collections By Issue Date Authors Trites Subjects By Subjects
[cumbe], vuniam [1] [Du Plessy] [1] [Dumfies Philosophical Society] [1] [Ematz]_James S. [1]	My Account Login Register
(Galormes]. <u>Demetrios (1)</u> (Ingenhome]. I. (1) [Inine]. <u>Thomas (1)</u>	
Now showing items 1-10	Next Eage

(c) Destination of ... View More link

Figure 3.15: View more option

**Related issue** This issue is related to *Issue 3: Results of search without query string* (p. 14).

# 3.14 Issue 14: Search a keyword

Users think that some of the results from searches are irrelevant. This issue was noted in particular for the queries 'mobile navigation' and 'web design'. The users expect to find documents that contained the two-word query. The example in Figure 3.16 shows that the highest ranked results list includes the word 'mobile' and the second highest ranked document has the word 'navigation'. Although none of the documents found contain the query phrase in their title, the seventh (entitled *Digital Map Based Navigation System For Autonomous Vehicle with DGPS Localization*) seems most relevant.

See also §3.20 (p. 31)

In the focus group study part of the thesis research, upon which this report is based, both Masters- and doctoral-level students spoke of the importance of precision in search results.

DalSpace Home	→ Search
Search	
Search Search Scope:	All of DalSpace
mobile navigat	ion Go
Filters Add Filters:	ie the eearch results
Title	Add
Results/page	10 Sort items by relevance in order descending Apply
Now showing iter	ns 1-10 of 645 <u>1</u> 2 <u>3</u> <u>4</u> <u>65</u> <u>Next Pag</u>
	Title: <u>Attaining Uniformity in User Interfaces across Mobile Platforms - A Developer's</u> <u>Perspective</u> Author: Rajendran, Deepak Karthikeyan Date: 2013-01-14
	Title: Observations on the currents in the gulf of St. Lawrence, and their danger to navigation

Figure 3.16: Search results

#### **Recommended changes**

Part of this problem is due to issues with the search engine which produces results for the interface to display. However, even with a perfect search engine users could still experience difficulties with the interface which would interfere — perhaps substantially — with their ability to successfully use DalSpace.

The interface indicates that the results are presented in ranked order by relevance but there are neither indications of the individual relevance scores nor of ties in the rankings. Because we expect an important part of the user population to be scholars for whom the potential for additional informative content would outweigh the potential of distraction from clutter by the presentation of the extra data.

A major part of the problem is that contrary to many users' expectations (based in part on their experience with natural language and with WWW search engines) rather than more terms making the search more specific the more terms the broader the search. For example, a query for 'wireless' in the online thesis collection on 2013-08-04 returned 51 results, but a search for 'network drug detection and access policy' conducted immediately following returned 1104 results. Furthermore, searching for an exact title (namely *Exploring Safer and Unsafe Drug Use and Sexual Practices Among Female Injection Drug Users Living in Small Towns / Rural Communities, in Cape Breton, Nova Scotia*) returned a list of 1242 documents!

# 3.15 Issue 15: View abstracts

Users need to select documents titles' to view their abstracts since the document surrogate shows only titles, authors' names, and publication dates (see Fig 3.17).

Results/page 10 Soft items by relevance in order descending Apply		Dalhousie Repositor
Now showing items 1-3 of 3	1	Impring Minds DatSpace Home
Title: <u>IFC-Enabled Smatchone Application for Drug Interaction and Drug Allergy</u> Detection Author: Abaduhath, Maai		NFC-Enabled Smartphone Application for Drug Interaction and Drug Allergy Detection Alabduhath, Maal
Title: A MORE FROLF RASED ACCESS CONTROL SYSTEM USING DENTITY		URE: http://hdl.handla.net/10222/15500 Dete: 2012-09-11
BASED ENCRYPTION WITH NON-INTERACTIVE ZERO KNOWLEDGE PROOF OF AUTHENTICATION Author: Romaniali, makea Pawan Date: 2012-04-05		Abstract An estimated 70.000 preventable medication errors occur in Caveda annually, causing up to 22.750 dealts. Medication errors increase when the number of medications being administered increases. Therefore, people with multi-medication areas increases and increases and excitate the medication with Medication errors can be prevented by developing and managing an efficient halthcare system instgated with technology. Near Field Communication (JPC) technology in practicules table services in increases and increases
Title: UHYPERLINK: AN ORGANIZED METHOD TO COLLECT. MANAGE AND STORE OBJECT HYPERLINKS USING RFID Author: Shah, Kuntal Date: 2012/07.12		parenti stery, //re. Insi a poventa aury; to oventy aro tack cojects such as parents and mecication; in identification and tracicity abiles go it significant potential sepacity to detecting dup interaction and dvug allery; The man objected of this thesis is to present a nonel solution using NPC-enabled smartphone integrated with NPC application to detect and update dvug allergies and dvug interactions for people with multi-mobility during medication administration.
		Description:
Now showing items 1-3 of 3	1	The system has been implemented using Samsurg Hoxus S strangthone with Android 2.3.6 glatform, MFARE Classic IX logs, and a database populate with 0 patient's read and 30 medications. The system was validated for the sensitivity specificity possible predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (MPV), accuracy, and compatibilities of the sensitivity of the sensitity of the sensitivity o

(a) Details of search results

(b) Result of following link from title

Figure 3.17: Abstract shown only for one result at a time

#### **Recommended changes**

The search results interface could be improved by showing the beginning of each abstract (as is done in the IEEE database). A slightly more complex but possibly better solution would be to let users choose between brief and extended views in the results list.

# 3.16 Issue 16: Search keyword removed from the search bar

When search results are presented, the query is removed from the search bar (see Fig. 3.18). This increases the difficulty of query reformulation, and forces users to scan the display to confirm that they entered the correct query.

Dalhou	sie Repository
DalSpace Home	
DalSpace Institutional Repository	Search DalSpace
DalSpace is a digital service that collects, preserves, and distributes di community. To learn about content guidelines, policies, and how to dep	ital material produced by the Dalhousie NFC
Contact us to get started submitting content to DalSpace at dalspace@	ial.ca
	Browse
Communities in DalSpace	All of DalSpace
Select a community to browse its collections.	By Issue Date
<ul> <li>Centre for Learning and Teaching</li> </ul>	<u>Authors</u> <u>Titles</u>
<ul> <li><u>College of Sustainability</u></li> </ul>	Subjects By Submit Date
Dalhousie Profiles	By Research Interests
<ul> <li>Dalhousie University Libraries</li> </ul>	

(a) Details of keyword search from Dalspace homepage

<u>DalSpace Home</u> → Search	
Search	Search DalSpace
Search Search Scope: All of DalSpace	Go
NFC Go	Browse
	All of DelCases

(b) Details of search results from keyword search

Figure 3.18: Keyword is removed automatically after producing results

#### **Recommended changes**

The search box should contain the query string as default text when presenting results.

# 3.17 Issue 17 (addressed elsewhere)

# 3.18 Issue 18: Non-alphabetic characters in name list

The registration webpage provides no guidance for users who already have a NetID. This issue is a restatement of confusion regarding registration and log-in in §3.6 (on p. 17).

DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY Inspiring Minds	Dalhousie Repository
DalSpace Home → New user regis	stration
New user registrat	ion
Verif	y Email $\rightarrow$ Create Profile $\rightarrow$ Finished
Register an account to subscribe to	collections for email updates, and submit new items to DalSpace.
Email Address: This address will be verified and used	as your login name.
Register	

Figure 3.19: New user registration interface

#### **Recommended changes**

According to one of the evaluators, the webpage should 'inform users that they do not need to register if they have NetID'. DalSpace should also provide a description for both situations, viz., registering as a new user or just logging into the system using a NetID.

# 3.19 Issue 19: Register by NetID

Evaluators were confused by the apparently irrelevant non-alphanumeric symbols that preceded authors names in the search by author (as shown in Fig. 3.20). Following the links from those symbols led to documents but the connexion between the symbols and those documents is not apparent.



(a) Browsing by authors[sic] name

(b) Details of list of names

Figure 3.20: Browsing by author's name

# **Recommended changes**

If the symbols are meant to be meaningful to users then their meaning should be made clear or at least presented in such a way that they do not appear to be an error (perhaps with headings such as Symbols, Letters, and NUMBERS).

# 3.20 Issue 20: Irrelevant search results

Three evaluators were unsure of the relevance of search results. One noted that many of the results are not just irrelevant publications from the collection but are professors' profiles and 'some of the [publications] are not related to the [query terms] at all'. Users expect documents to be presented in decreasing order of relevance.

# **Recommended changes**

The rationale for selecting articles, profiles, etc. for display must be made clear to the users in a simple straightforward way.

- Icons (with text alternatives for blind users and search engines) could be used to indicate document types such as articles and profiles
- Query terms (or their equivalents) could be highlighted in the results.
- When a document is judged to be relevant but no query terms appear in the display then an icon or brief note could be displayed to indicate the reason for the match, e.g. author supplied keywords which are not displayed in the results list.

# 3.21 Issue 21: Scrolling down to view the search results

The filter interface seems to occupy a great deal of screen space as shown in Figure 3.21. Of course the precise measure depends on each user's particular computer configuration, however, in what seems a typical case, the search refinements take about 2½ as much space as the results (not including their header). In the words of one evaluator, users must 'scroll down to see more than 2 or 3 items'.

Dalhousie <u>UNIVERSITY</u> Inspiring Minds	usie Reposit	ory
<u>DalSpace Home</u> → Search		;
Search		Search DalSpace
Search Search Scope: All of DalSpace		Go
mobile navigation	Go	Browse
Filters         Add filters:         Use filters to refine the search results.         Title         Image: Comparison of the search results.	id	All of DalSpace Communities & Collections By Issue Date Authors Titles Subjects By Submit Date
Sort options		My Account
Results/page 10 💌 Sort items by relevance 💌 in order of	descending 🗨 Apply	Keqister
Search Results		Discover Author
Now showing items 1-10 of 645	<u><b>1</b></u> <u>2</u> <u>3</u> <u>4</u> <u>65</u> <u>Next Page</u>	Ecology Action Centre (18) Dalhousie University (17)
Title: <u>Attaining Uniformity in User Interfaces</u> <u>Developer's Perspective</u> Author: Rajendran, Deepak Karthikeyan Date: 2013-01-14	<u>s across Mobile Platforms - A</u>	Nova Scotia Adricultural College Alumni Association (16) Dalhousie Libraries Administration Office (15) Boardman. Emma (8) Beaton. Sadie (7) Hall, June (7) Law Commission of Canada (6) Various (5)

Figure 3.21: Placement of search results with relative vertical sizes

#### **Recommended changes**

There are various ways to redesign the interface so that the space needed for the filters does not encroach on the results.

• One method would be to move the filters to the side so that the results would be displayed in a narrower but longer space. That solution would not be particularly suitable for small-screen devices.

- A more suitable method could be to use a type of animated menu that would display filter settings in a short vertical space but could easily be expanded to display the entry fields when the user wanted. The Google search engine currently uses an interface much like that.
- Complex searches are sometimes well-handled with a large interface for entering search terms on one screen, but with a summary of the query in an expression language. We do not think that such an interface would be appropriate for the type of users we expect DalSpace to have, although it might be easy to adapt the library catalogue's back-end to make it function.

### 3.22 Issue 22: **Previous** button when uploading a submission

During file upload the **previous** button works differently than at other times. That button does not return the user to the previous step in the process, rather it causes the WWW browser to refresh the current webpage.

\*\*

This issue is of great importance. See also §3.25 (p. 35).

#### **Recommended changes**

This is a problem that must be fixed.

# 3.23 Issue 23: Browsing by collection produces a long list of communities and sub-communities

The design of the collections browsing part of the interface is overly complex and lengthy.

The list (shown in Fig. 3.22) is displayed to users who select the *Communities & Collections* link. Most, if not all, users will need to scroll to browse all communities and collections. Furthermore, as one evaluator noted there are 'lots of bold and underlines' which clutter the list.

#### Recommended changes

Menu design is a complex matter. There are conflicting guidelines for menus in general so we offer two potential solutions.

The main consideration should always be that the structure of the menu help users to make the choice they want with minimal effort and with maximum confidence. This goal is often attempted by organizing menus is ways that make the structure of all of the choices clear to the user.



Figure 3.22: Beginning of the long list from browsing by collection

• Hick's Law suggests an ideal trade-off between breadth (the number of choices presented to the user at a time, i.e. the number of items in a single menu) and depth (the number of menus a user must view to make a selection).

When no other principle applies user interface designers rely on the guideline that there should be between 5 and 9 (7  $\pm$  2) choices per menu and that there should be as many menus as are necessary for all of the options.

• Where there are many items to select from it is sometimes best to show a vast array of options at once.

When this is done with static menus visual grouping techniques are essential to reduce a potentially overwhelming number of choices to what is in effect an display of many submenus at once. Figure 3.23 shows a successful example.

When this is done dynamically the menu becomes an information visualization tool. Shneiderman's spotfire menus<sup>\*</sup> are a well-known example of how an interactive visual display is used to show and hide available options.

#### **Recommended resource**

Shneiderman & Plaisant have specific recommendations for menu design.

<sup>\*</sup>We were unable to locate an image of a starfield menu that we could reproduce in this report.



Figure 3.23: A static fast and vast menu from craiglist.org

• Ben Shneiderman & Catherine Plaisant (2010). *Designing the User Interface: Strategies for Effective Human-Computer Interaction* (Fifth edition, ISBN 9780321537355). Addison Wesley Publishing Company Inc.

# 3.24 Issue 24: Scope and filters while searching

Limiting search or browse using both scope and filters require a burdensome amount of effort.

#### **Recommended changes**

- Menus that dynamically open and close (shown or hidden) could help users to focus on the more important and interesting options.
- One of the evaluator recommended having a global button that says 'apply changes' would help users make the searching go faster.

# 3.25 Issue 25: Browser software's\* Back button during item view

The DalSpace user interface does not provide any way to return to the previous screen

See also §3.22, §3.29, §3.40 (pp. 33, 40, 47)

<sup>\*</sup>We refer to 'browser software' to avoid ambiguity. A 'browser' can be a user who is browsing *or* the software, e.g. Netscape Navigator, that such a user employs while browsing. When we use the term 'browser' in this section we mean the software.

except to use the browser's back button.

There is no 'undo' option in the interface. Because the breadcrumb menu shows the location of the submission in the collection not the path that the user followed to reach that webpage, that menu cannot be used to jump back one webpage. The type of breadcrumb menu that it used is appropriate and helpful for many tasks but not for this task.

This is a common issue with this type of WWW-based user interface: to make some actions possible the browser is *sometimes* treated as though it is a passive presentation medium — like a monitor for displaying a webpage — for the back-end software; but at (other) times when each webpage can be considered independent the browser, including its Back button, are legitimate parts of the interface.

This inconsistency makes it necessary for users to either understand far more about how the DalSpace interface operates than is necessary or to remember that parts of the interface that are visually similar (and to their mind therefore logically similar) operated differently. As a consequence their cognitive burden is unnecessarily increased and their trust in the system is decreased.

#### Recommended changes

Since users can reach a webpage by following various links, and because the designers evidently want the users to form a mental map of how the corpus is organized,\* then links back to the various places the user could have been presented with in the previous webpage could be a useful addition to the interface so long as the list is brief ( $7 \pm 2$  items at most). JavaScript can also be used to insert a back-to-previous-webpage link for users who are browsing with JavaScript enabled in their browser.

#### 3.26 Issue 26: **Update** button in filters

Some evaluators were very confused by the operation of the sophisticated filter controls in the search interface (as shown in Fig. 3.24). The use of filters for such a wide-ranging corpus is essential if users are to make efficient use of search.

There are three sections to the interface each of which corresponds to data that can be sent to the back-end and which will cause the results to be updated. But there are four controls (as highlighted in Fig. 3.25) that the user may need to use when updating their search request. The distinction between the types and rôles of the controls is not clear. The style of the buttons (a rectangular shape with bold white sans serif text on a dark grey background) falsely suggests that there is some common function to all of the controls.

See also §3.39 (p. 46)

<sup>\*</sup>We consider that the use of location breadcrumbs and the list of communities as evidence that the designers would at least not be surprised if the users could predict where to find documents without needing to resort to searching for exact names.

Dalhousie Repos	sitory
<u>DalSpace Home</u> → Search	
Search	Search DalSpace
Search Search Scope: All of DalSpace	Go
CTLT Go	Browse
Filters Selected filters: ✓ Author: Ella ✓ Title: helper Update filters	All of DalSpace Communities & Collections By Issue Date Authors Titles Subjects By Submit Date By Research Interests
Add Filters:	My Account
Title     Add	Login Register
	Discover
Results/page 10 Sort items by relevance in order descending Apply	Author Brown, Robert G. (2) Daftarian, Pirouz (2) Fuentes-Ortega, Antar (2)
Search Results	Kast, W. Martin (2) Mansour, Marc (2) Rebaidek, Bill (2)

Figure 3.24: Example of searching using filters

When a user applies a filter and deselects (unchecks) it, the user must also select the update button before submitting the new query using one of the other similarly styled buttons.

Other problems are detailed below in the recommended solutions.

#### **Recommended changes**

The filter interface is an important and potentially helpful feature of DalSpace but without an interface that is meaningful to users the feature is wasted. The problem here is not about the aesthetics but about how real users will interpret the interface and then make decisions about how to use it and also how confident they will be in the results that it returns.

The three buttons that have the same function could be replaced by one button or at least buttons with the same words.

A general rule that should be violated with caution is to make user interface objects that act the same consistent. This part of the DalSpace interface is a clear example of the rule being violated. All of the following issues should be resolved, perhaps by a new

Search Search Scope: All of DalSpace		
CTLT	Go	-1
Filters Selected filters:		
Update filters		-2
Add Filters: Use filters to refine the search results.		-3
Sort options Results/page 10 + Sort items by relevance + in order descending + Apply		-4

Figure 3.25: Detail of Figure 3.24 (Searching using filters)

#### design:

- 1. the controls should be aligned vertically to make their common purpose clear (the vertical line and length of the horizontal arrows in Fig. 3.25 make the difference clear)
- 2. the controls should consistently be in one line or on multiple lines
  - Go (1) in Fig. 3.25) is spread over two lines with a text input field that is much wider than any of the others
  - Update filters (2) in the Figure) is is multiple lines and is the only indented control
  - Add and Apply (③ and ④ in the Figure) are both in one line but their functions are unrelated
- 3. The use of boxes to break up a long form-style interface (such as this one) is often a good technique but it requires that the boxes represent logical units (i.e., everything in a box must be more closely related to everything else in the box than anything outside of the box).

- 4. The solidus in 'Results/page' although having the advantage of brevity risks confusing users who do not read carefully into thinking that they can jump to 'page 10' (for example) in the results. 'Results per page' is better wording.
- 5. The semi-sentence order in the 'Sort options' ('Sort items by...in order ...') is confusing. If the sentence style is to be retained then it should read 'Sort items by...in ... order'.

#### **Recommended references**

- Robin Williams (2008). *The Non-Designer's Design Book* (Third edition, ISBN 9780132103923). Peachpit Press.
- Ben Shneiderman & Catherine Plaisant (2010). *Designing the User Interface: Strategies for Effective Human-Computer Interaction* (Fifth edition, ISBN 9780321537355). Addison Wesley Publishing Company Inc.
- Nathan Smith. *960 Grid System* [website]. (URL:http://960.gs/). See especially the fluid example.

# 3.27 Issue 27: The **Go** button in browsing by issue date

Some users are likely to be confused while browsing by issue date (as shown in the example depicted in Fig. 3.26). The Go button seems to be an alternative or non-primary choice since it is introduced by the word 'Or', but the placement of that button is inconsistent with that impression.

#### **Recommended changes**

The webpages should have a single consistent style. Users should be able to predict what will happen before they select buttons, but they should never need to understand any of the inner workings of DalSpace's back-end software.

The Go button could appear beside both options (month & year, and year alone) or there could be only one Go button at the bottom right of the controls.

## 3.28 Issue 28: Browsing by issue date-wrong entry

An evaluator noted that 'selecting a future date such as December 2013\* does not alert the user about their non-existence'. Furthermore, the system produces random results if the future date is removed and the Go button is selected.

<sup>\*</sup>Evaluation was conducted in mid 2013.

DALHOUSIE Inspiring Minds Dalhousie Re	
Delispace Home → Browsing by Issue Date Browsing by Issue Date Jump to a point in the index: (Choose month)  (Choose year) Cr type in a year:	Search DalSpace Go
Sort by: issue date  Order: ascending  Results: 20  Update Now showing items 1-20 of 10085	Browse           All of DalSpace           Communities & Collections           Page           By Issue Date
Title: <u>The everyday experience of living with and managing a neuro</u> condition (the LINC study): study design           Author:         Versnel, Joan; Packer, Tanya; Weeks, Lori; Brown, Jocelyn; G Marshall; Hutchinson, Susan; Kephart, George; MacKenzie, D Stadnyk, Robin; Villeneuve, Michelle; Warner, Grance; Roger, Date:         213	Authors Titles Subjects By Subjects By Submit Date Sodwin, Diane; Kerstin Login Register

Figure 3.26: Go and Update while browsing by issue date

#### **Recommended changes**

The error could be prevented by warning the user that the data entered is invalid. However we think that might require too many assumptions, such as that pre-print articles could never be deposited.

The system should never produce random results. If the results appear to users to be random then the system's design is failing to help users to build a model of how the system operates that they can use to reason.

### 3.29 Issue 29: View item-screen

See also §3.22, §3.25, §3.40 (pp. 33, 35, 47)

DalSpace updates its webpage in place when showing search results, so there is no easy way for users to return to the list of results.

#### **Recommended changes**

This issue is related to browser vs. in-site navigation. See also issues 22 (§3.22, p. 33) and 25 (§3.25, p. 35).

# 3.30 Issue 30: Help option

Selecting the *Help* option at the bottom of the homepage (see Fig. 3.27c) seems to take the user away from (or out of) DalSpace.

	SUNOF
Browsing Centre for Learning and Teaching by Author	Search DalSpace
DBABCDEFGHIJKLMNOPOBSIUYWXYZ	Go
Or enter first few letters: Go Ordet: uscending w Results: 20 w Update	Search DalSpace     This Collection
Now showing items 1-3 of 3	Browse
Authors Name Consul, Pathola Mumhu, Josefith Banklo, Nord	At of DaSpace Communities & Collections Prissue Date Authors Titles Buildands Brissemit Date Brissemit Date Brisse Date Authors
Now showing items 1-3 of 3	Subjects By Submit Date
	My Account
	Login Register



(a) Design of Typical DalSpace webpage

(b) Design of the Help webpage



(c) Details of *Help* link in the footer of Fig. 3.27a



Because the style of the help webpage (which is to be read, not used as a method of input) differs from the style of the other webpages they appear to be different pages. Part of the reason for the different styling seems to be because there are links to the help webpage from other parts of the Libraries' website. This issue is related to how the browser is conceived of by the programmers and end-users as we discussed briefly in §3.25 (p. 36).

Furthermore, evaluators noted that the help and documentation was 'not in sync with the main site' and that they 'cannot type in what kind of help I [they] need'.

#### **Recommended changes**

The main contents of the help webpage should be the same whether the user navigates to it from within DalSpace proper or from the Libraries' main page, however the style and navigation specific parts (e.g., the breadcrumbs and local navigation menu) should be different. We think this change could be easily accomplished in the back-end of DalSpace

since the page content should be generated from a database.

The evaluator who reported the problem suggested that 'a detailed documentation on how to use DalSpace, what features work should be displayed probably in a separate window'.

It is not clear from the evaluation precisely what is needed to improve the contents of the help documentation.

# 3.31 Issue 31: Search 'This collection' option

In some screens there are two options for searching by keyword: unnamed search (*search all of DalSpace*) and *This collection* as shown in Figure 3.28.



(a) Search in the main webpage

Dalhousie Reposi	tory
Browsing Faculty of Computer Science by Subject	Search DalSpace
Q3ABCDEEGHIJKLMNOPQBSTUVWXYZ Or enter first few letters:	Search DalSpace This Collection
Order: ascending V Results: [20 V Update Sorry, there are no results for this browse.	Browse

(c) Search when browsing a collection

Figure 3.28: Different interfaces for keyword search



The difference is confusing to users for two categories of reasons:

#### Issues with vocabulary

- The same title appears in both interfaces although the interfaces themselves are different. The title should be unique.
- The title and one of the options (in Fig. 3.28d) are the same. The words should mean exactly one thing but in this case they must be understood differently.

• One of the radio button options (in Fig. 3.28d) is an action (*search* is a verb) but the other is not.

#### Navigation and Sense of location

- Although it may seem obvious that the exact meaning of *This collection* depends on which collection the user is browsing, however casual users are confused by anaphoric references and would be unlikely to understand the significance of the page's main heading or breadcrumb trail which are the only visual reminders of what *This collection* refers to.
- An evaluator noted that the term (this collection) 'is meaningless if the user gets there through a thesis title search'.

#### **Recommended changes**

Vocabulary should be used consistently and unambiguously.

Action options should use verbs that describe what users can do and nouns tell users what specific instances those actions will operate on. For example: 'Search this collection' or 'Search *in* this collection' is much more meaningful than 'This collection'.

If two parts of an interface have different purposes or act differently then they must have different titles.

Titles and options must have different names but they can be similar. Their purpose is different so the names must be different.

It is best to replace generic or vague terms such as 'this collection' with the name of the actual collection.

## 3.32 Issue 32: RSS feeds

Some users are likely to be confused with the list of three formats of RSS feeds in the main webpage (as shown in Fig. 3.29). Although it is common for RSS feeds to be listed in a sidebar menu in many websites (as DalSpace currently does), the menus are an unnecessary confusion. Users who are familiar with RSS do not require options for all available formats on the main page; other users often do not understand the meaning of the labels. Further confusion can arise because all of the other sidebar menus have titles that indicate actions users may take.

#### **Recommended changes**

We recommend having only one link for RSS that will lead to a webpage with a brief explanation of the importance of RSS and links to the three feeds. The link could appear in multiple places on the webpage.

	Dalhousie Reposit	ory	
	Space Institutional Repository	Search DalSpace	
	pace is a digital service that collects, preserves, and distributes digital material produced by the Dahousie	Go	
Rumenties in Datagenee   Rumenties in D	runey. To earn about content guidelines, poictes, and now to deposit, view the <u>http://cocurrents.</u> act us to get started submitting content to DalSpace at <u>datapace/indal.ca</u>		
mumi si Dalga meta indication in the second		Browse	
same de la marge d	mmunities in DalSpace	All of DalBpace Communities & Collections	
Generation Bit	It a community to browse its collections.	By Issue Date Authors	
Baseline Statistics	Centre for Learning and Teaching College of Sustainability	Titiens Subjects	
bases de la construis de la co	Dalhousie Profiles	By Submit Date By Research Interests	
Testing and testing in the section is	Dalhousie University Libraries Faculty of Apriculture		
Take is de la cale de	Faculty of Architecture and Planning	Login	
Table Mathematican     Description       Table Add Addition Tables     The mathematican table	Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences Faculty of Computer Science	Register	
Total State S	Faculty of Dentistry Easeline Control of Con	Discover	
Attal Attal	Faculty of Graduate Studies Online Theses	Author Waldren Studios (5322)	
Training Antonio Training Antonio Martin and	Faculty of Health Professions Faculty of Management	Nova Scotian Institute of Science (797)	
And Bandward Market Mar	Faculty of Medicine	Medical Society of Nova Scotia (458) Nova Scotian Institute of Natural	
arch Dalspace archer Dalspace archer dals archer dal	Faculty of Science Institutional Repository Pilot Project	Science (415) Dahn, J. R. (244)	
arch Daspace arch base base base base base base base base		Dirwiddle, James (242) Dalwr, JR (219)	
And Carlow Carlo	arch DalSpace	Stevent, Sherry H. (210) Duniao, R. A. (209)	
Image: Construction of the co	r some text in the box below to search Dal8pace.	Latence, reports Area (1971	
ently Added     Impediate State St	Ga	(2540) postrait - annean (1427)	
Creating Accord and Accord and a softward and accord and accord and accord and accord and accord	analy, Added	portrait - children (1385) portrait - men (1304)	DCC Ecodo
The first and instruction with the solution of the solution o	Jentry Added	portrait - proups.(766) Antigonish (576)	NSS reeds
Image: Signal	Title: loric and mass balances in a diute acidfied brown water lake Author: Oaden, James Gordon, II.	Nova Scota (168) Canada (419)	
Image: Section and Sectio	Date: 2013-08-12	Eastern Canada (335) Medical Society of Nova Scotia (239)	
Image: Section and Confinition     Image: Section and Confinition       Image: Section and Confinition     Image: Section and Confiniti		Vew More Date Issued	S D00 4 0
Image: Second	Title: Steve Burns (Draft Profile)	2000 - 2013 (4196) 1900 - 1999 (8325)	N H55 1.0
The free land to the max and t	Author: Burns, Steve Dete: 2013-06-12	1791 - 1799 (2)	
The Dischast Confusion     Basis       Address Book For     Basis       Book Stride     Basis       Address Book For     Basis		RSS Fearls	
The function of the second sec		B 858 1.0	N RSS 2.0
564 2014-12 State 2014 - 22 St	Author: Scholch, Poler	3 R5S 2.0	
Mom	Date: 2013-06-12	Sad Links	Atom
			ALOTT

(a) Location of RSS menu in main page

(b) Detail of RSS menu

Figure 3.29: RSS feed menu

# 3.33 Issue 33: Crowded homepage

Some of the evaluators suggested that there were too many links on the main page which could overwhelm users. In general, we are not inclined to agree. We think that the structure of the webpage is clear and mostly consistent.

### **Recommended changes**

We discuss some general issues with menu design in §3.23 (starting with p. 33).

# 3.34 Issue 34: Community item breadcrumb list

Some evaluators expected the headings in the breadcrumbs to always be links. Figure 3.30 shows a document record view\* that includes links in its breadcrumbs.

This issue is important for two reasons: the system should conform to users expectations unless there is a good reason not to and such links could make navigation easier which would in turn resolve the issues in §3.25 and §3.29.

<sup>\*</sup>The document in Fig. 3.30 has handle http://hdl.handle.net/10222/35003.



(a) Links in the breadcrumb part of a full item record

```
DalSpace Home → Faculty of Computer Science → Computer Science Faculty Research and Publications -
```

(b) Detail from Figure 3.30a

Figure 3.30: Breadcrumb menu

# 3.35 Issue 35: Sort the faculty profiles

The faculty profiles are not ideally organized for all users. From the focus groups with student-users we know that such users want to find faculty members by faculty, research area, number of publications, etc. Graduate students in particular are interested in browsing theses supervised and examined by specific professors.

The options referring to 'issue date' and 'subject' are not appropriate for the faculty profiles.

#### **Recommended changes**

The faculty profiles might benefit from different sorting options and viewing filters than most other collections. Alternatively, meaningless options could be presented deactivated and not as links ('greyed-out') to maintain some visual consistency amongst the collection views but still show that those options will not operate within this collection.

A good way to ensure that the actual needs of all users are met would be to include a way to dynamically sort the results.

# 3.36 Issue 36: Adding an extra reader field while submitting

An evaluator notes that 'while design[ing] a submission, I tried to add a new reader without inserting any text. The system did not do anything and not even a response to [the] incorrect action'. That evaluator attempted to include extra fields in a submission without providing any content for the fields.

#### **Recommended changes**

*If* the fields must be completed for the submission to be submitted then the user must be notified of the error. Notifications could be warning messages or a combination of actions and messages such as 'There cannot be empty fields in submissions, so the following empty fields have been removed...'.

# 3.37 Issue 37: Colours of visited links

The colour of visited links does not change to indicate that they have been visited. In DalSpace, the unvisited and visited links are light blue while dark blue is is used for active links.

#### **Recommended changes**

Evidence-based recommendations for which colours to use for links have been changing but experts still agree that visited and unvisited links should have different colours.

#### **Recommended references**

- U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services (2006, updated 2013). Guideline 10:7 Designate Used Links in *The Research-Based Web Design & Usability Guidelines*, *Enlarged/Expanded edition*. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 2006. [webpage visited 2013-08-12]. (URL:http://guidelines.usability.gov/guidelines/98).
- Jakob Nielsen (2004, updated 2013) Jakob Nielsen's Alertbox: May 10, 2004. [webpage visited 2013-08-12]. (url:http://www.nngroup.com/articles/guidelines-for-visualizing-links/).

# 3.38 Issue 38: User profile after logging-in with NetID

After users log into DalSpace there is no clear indication which account they are using. Including their name or account ID would help remind users that they are logged in.

# 3.39 Issue 39: The Add and Apply buttons under Discover

Selecting a subject, author, or a date under the *Discover* heading applies the filter immediately but the option then requires users to select either the Apply or Add button to update the filter settings. In other words Add button includes new filters but Apply button is needed to start a search.

#### **Recommended changes**

This and other related issues are discussed in §3.26 (starting on p. 36).

## 3.40 Issue 40: Users' path vs. the document path

The breadcrumb menu shows the location of the current webpage in the structure of DalSpace. Some users would prefer to see their navigation path. We are not certain that this issue is a problem requiring any change to the interface.

\*\*

#### Resources

Keith Instone (2004). *Location, Path & Attribute Breadcrumbs*. (URL:http://instone. org/breadcrumbs).

# 3.41 Issue 41: System suggests 'enter first few letters' to browse by title

Some evaluators thought that there are 'too many options for searching by titles' and that these options might make the interface overly complicated. In browsing by title, the system suggests two options either choosing a starting letter or 'enter first few letters'.

The co-authors of this report disagree whether this is a problem or not.

# 3.42 Issue 42: Punctuation suggestions in search filters

The presentation of first character (digits 0-9 or letters A, B, ..., Z) is not consistent — the digits are listed as a single range but the letters are discrete. Note that many documents have only numeric titles or titles that begin with numbers.

#### **Recommended changes**

If space is a concern then the letters should also be in ranges (e.g., A–D, E–H). Otherwise SYMBOL or DIGIT could be used in place of '0–9'.

## 3.43 Issue 43: Behaviour of dropdown menus in filters

When using *Filters* (see Fig. 3.25 on p. 38 and Fig. 3.31) to narrow search results there are options from the dropdown menu for 'Author', 'Title', 'Subject' and 'Date issued'.

Filters		
Selected filters:		
Title: security		
Update filters		
Add Filters:		
Use filters to refine the search results.		
Author 🔺	Add	



(a) Close-up with drop-down menu closed

(b) Drop-down menu open

Figure 3.31: Filter options

There are two issues: what happens when nothing is entered into the filter's textbox, and what happens when an existing query is un-checked.

### 3.43.1 Empty filter queries

If the user uses the menu to add one of the types of filter but does not enter any text in the textbox then no filter is added for the empty search query.

Some evaluators think users will expect the filter options to remain even if they are empty. We think the current behaviour is best and does not need to be altered.

### 3.43.2 Deselected (un-checked) choices in filter selection disappear

Filters	Filters
Selected filters:	Selected filters:
✓ Title: security	Title: security
Update filters	Update filters
(a) Selected (checked)	(b) Deselected (un-checke

Figure 3.32: Checkbox in filter option

Figure 3.31 shows a selected filter for Title with the query text 'security'; Figure 3.32b shows the same filter in its deselected (or un-checked) state. When the user selects the update filters button all deselected filters are removed from the interface.

#### Suggested solution

By default, the filters should remain displayed because there presence helps users to remember what they are trying to accomplish. There may be a need for a way to remove filters that are no longer needed so they do not clutter the display but the default should not be to delete them.

#### 3.43.3 Drop-down menu erases users' choices

Furthermore, after a query term is entered into the textbox, the drop-down menu presents the choices again in the same order although many users would expect that after they had set the menu to display 'Title' (for example) the menu would continue to display that until they changed it.

#### Suggested solution

The state of the drop-down menu should not change state without the user explicitly changing it.

# 3.44 Issue 44: Placement of Show simple item record link

In the view item interface, the link *Show simple item record* appears at the top and bottom of the main content portion of the webpage, but on the previous screen the link to *Show full item* is in only one location, namely near the middle of the webpage.

We consider that there is good reason for this seeming inconsistency. This is not a problem.

#### **Recommended changes**

However the term 'brief' is a better opposite for full than is 'simple', so we recommend changing the name to 'Brief item view'.

### 3.45 Issue 45: Auto-fills on search

DalSpace provides query completion suggestions (auto-fill) when filtering but not when searching.

#### **Recommended changes**

One evaluator suggested that 'This should be a nice feature to have similar to Google'.

# 3.46 Issue 46: The number of the documents while browsing by subject

One evaluator found that while browsing by subject, the system shows the number of the items found as '99–103 from 12098' rather than the more common 1–4 of 12098.

#### **Recommended changes**

This is a problem that should be fixed.

# 3.47 Issue 47: Indirect link to download a document

Evaluator noted the indirect steps needed to download documents. Typical comments were 'you have to open and then save. There is no link given to download directly' and 'ability to download is not visible and indirect'.

#### **Recommended changes**

This seems to be a WWW browser limitation. However DalSpace would be improved if there were a more direct way to download documents than to go through two steps: view and save.

# 3.48 Issue 48 (addressed elsewhere)

# 3.49 Issue 49: Browsing by issue date-wrong entry

There seems to be little or no error checking and correction when entering issue dates for browsing.

#### **Recommended changes**

The very least that should be done is to warn the user when the query as entered cannot be interpreted as a date.

- 3.50 Issue 50 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.51 Issue 51 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.52 Issue 52 (not addressed)\*
- 3.53 Issue 53 (not addressed)<sup>+</sup>

# 3.54 Issue 54: Browse an empty collection by subject

Users may be confused when they browse a community to find it is empty — since there is so much framing content (see Fig. 3.33<sup>‡</sup>) users might suspect that if they wait long enough the rest of the content will load. Users are also likely to think of labels as being used to organize materials which are in the corpus not as place-holders for materials which may later be deposited.

### **Recommended changes**

Our suggestions relate to how to help users to conceive of the corpus in a simple way that will help them to use it. If the empty collections are necessary — and we believe they are — then a simple message stating that there are no documents yet in the current collection will help users.

# 3.55 Issue 55: URL link in the view item page

The *simple item view* (see Fig. 3.34) includes an unlabelled link. An evaluator commented that 'it does not name an explanation of what it does' although its location makes it seem important.

### **Recommended changes**

The document handle should have a label just like all of the other data.

<sup>\*</sup>This issue is of at most minor importance and is browser-specific.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>This issue is hardware- and operating system-specific.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup>The example, in Figure 3.33 is of the Pharmacology collection within the Faculty of Medicine community (at handle http://dalspace.library.dal.ca/handle/10222/31458).



Figure 3.33: A collection without documents

# 3.56 Issue 56: Reaching the search box through the keyboard

Apparently the DalSpace website uses neither the tabindex nor the accesskey methods of keyboard-based navigation within a webpage.

#### **Recommended changes**

Including some type of keyboard-based enhancements could benefit blind users and 'power' users.



Figure 3.34: Simple item record with an unlabelled datum

# 3.57 Issue 57: 'Discover' option

The meaning of the title *Discover* on the main page is not clear enough for all users.

### **Recommended changes**

It would be more helpful to make it clearer that the system suggests some filters.

# 3.58 Issue 58: 'Files in this item' header

The label *files in this item* above documents is insufficient.

#### **Recommended changes**

An evaluator suggested 'using another term may help' or an list of the files that document is composed of. We think that at least a count of the number of documents should be provided to users before they follow the link.

## 3.59 Issue 59: Filter and sort at the same time

An evaluator found that it is impossible to apply filters at the same time as sorting while browsing by submit date. Users have to first enter the year, and select the Go button, before they can sort the results by selecting the Update button.

#### **Recommended changes**

The evaluator who reported the issue recommended 'Draw a line between the two to indicate that sorting has to be alone as a next step, or make sorting inactive while filtering is being done.'

**Related issues** This issue is related to *Issue 5: Insufficient Documentation* and *Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results* (pp. 16 and 20).

# 3.60 Issue 60 (addressed elsewhere)

# 3.61 Issue 61 (addressed elsewhere)

### **3.62** Issue 62: Error messages are not separated from the text

Error messages throughout most of the situations are not separated from the main text in the page design. The system should provide error messages that are precisely worded and clearly noticeable.

#### **Recommended changes**

We recommend a different style for error messages using cascading style sheet (CSS) rules\*.

<sup>\*</sup>We also recommend using CSS rules to set the background colour of the webpages.

- 3.63 Issue 63 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.64 Issue 64 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.65 Issue 65 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.66 Issue 66 (addressed elsewhere)
- 3.67 Issue 67: File icon is generic



Figure 3.35: Examples of file icons in DalSpace

Many of the file icons in the view item display are generic however some match the document type (see Fig. 3.35). It would be helpful to users, if only to break up the visual monotony of the display, to use different icons for each file type or other characteristic. This issue is of very low importance.

#### **Recommended changes**

There are many resources about icon design including a webinar in the Libraries collection. The only definite advice we offer is that for icons to be easily distinguishable from each other they should differ by more than just colour and textual label.

### 3.68 Issue 68: Inconsistent date format displays

Different date formats are used when browsing by date. Figure 3.36 shows some examples.

This issue relates to users' confidence in DalSpace and its ability to find the documents that users need.

\*\*

#### **Recommended changes**

This must be corrected. Except in exceptional circumstances, the year should be provided. The dates should have a single unambiguous format. If a date such as '1040' or '213' must



Figure 3.36: Inconsistent date format displays

be used then there should be some explanation or clarification nearby.

# 3.69 Issue 69 (addressed elsewhere)

# Part III Conclusions

# **Chapter 4**

# Summary of commonalities — Recurring themes

Users should not need to understand how DalSpace works for them to use it with confidence. But they should have what Norman calls 'a good conceptual grasp' [11, p. 179] of the state of the system, what it is doing, an understanding of the controls they can use, actions they can take and an ability to predict how DalSpace will react to their input. Users 'need a story that puts together the behavior and appearance of a device in a sensible, comprehensible pattern' [loc. cit.].

Many of the problems can be traced to how DalSpace is presented to users. Because there is so little instruction about how the controls operate or how the designers expect DalSpace to be used, users form their conception based on experience with systems that appear to be similar (but may be quite different) and cues from the visual layout.

The issues are summarized in the list below:

1. What are the differences between types of search (Search DalSpace or 'Search This Collection', Browse, Discover, Filter)?

There seem to be two types of search: keyword or basic search, and filter or advanced search.

Issues #5, #9, and #59 are all related directly to the user's expectations and how DalSpace could help form them. There is clearly a difference between the two types of searches (see *Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results* on p. 20) but the reason for the difference and of what practical value it is for users is not apparent.

As we noted on page 13 (in the discussion of Issue #1) difficulty searching DalSpace will not be much of a problem if the corpus is searched by another means, e.g. a federated search or a WWW search engine, such as Google.

2. What are the differences between communities, their collections, and the corpus

in general? This question arises particularly when users navigated to the relevant webpage without selecting a collection (see the evaluator's comment in §3.31).

3. There are several ways that the interface does not react in a consistent manner (e.g., *Issue 3: Results of search without query string* on p. 14, and how the browser is used).

The WWW browser software is not treated consistently in all parts of DalSpace's interface. Our discussion of the various inconsistent ways that WWW browser software is treated begins on page 36. See especially *Issue 22: Previous button when uploading a submission* (§3.22, p. 33) and *Issue 25: Browser software's* **Back** *button while viewing an item* (§3.25, p. 35).

4. There are some aspects of the interface that make DalSpace more difficult to use for its intended purpose than it should be.

For example, the layout of the controls (*Issue 23: Browsing by collection produces a long list* on p. 33 and *Issue 26: Update button in filters* on p. 36) cause great problems for users. The design not only misleads the user but it lacks consistency. There are lengthy discussions relating to both of those issues in which we recommend changes and refer to suitable resources.

# **Chapter 5**

# Most urgent and most important issues

Many of the issues are because users find it too difficult to form a consistent model of how the controls in DalSpace function. Although some of that difficulty could be eliminated with a simple overview in the help documentation users rarely read documentation until they have difficulty so other solutions are preferred.

This chapter includes both urgent and important (but non-urgent) issues. Some of the issues below appear in more than one category.

# 5.1 Technical issues

#### 5.1.1 Technical issues

Issue 3: Results of search without query string page 1-
Issue 8: Browse by author name page 1
Issue 9: Seemingly inconsistent search results page 2
Issue 13: Inconsistency of <i>View more</i> link page 2
Issue 22: Previous button when uploading a submission page 3
Issue 59: Filter and sort at the same time page 5-
Issue 68: Inconsistent date format displays page 5

# 5.1.2 Issues requiring straightforward technical intervention

Issue 11: Browse a restricted community pa	ige 23
Issue 12: Browse an empty collection pa	ige 25
Issue 14: Search a keyword pa	ıge 27
Issue 27: The <b>Go</b> button in browsing by issue date pa	ıge 39
Issue 42: Punctuation suggestions in search filters pa	ıge 47
Issue 43: Behaviour of dropdown menus in filters pa	ıge 47
Issue 46: The number of the documents while browsing by subject pa	ige 50

# 5.2 Inconsistencies

Issue 22: Previous button when uploading a submission	. page 33
Issue 25: Browser software's <b>Back</b> button while viewing an item	. page 35
Issue 30: Help option	page 41
Issue 46: The number of the documents while browsing by subject	page 50
Issue 68: Inconsistent date format displays	page 55

# 5.3 Interface flaws

5.3.1	General and overall issues
	Issue 26: Update button in filters page 36
	Issue 39: Add and Apply under <i>Discover</i> page 46
5.3.2	Documentation / System image
5.3.2	Documentation / System image Issue 5: Insufficient Documentation page 16
#### 5.3.3 General menus and layout

Issue 22: Previous button when uploading a submission	page 33
Issue 23: Browsing by collection produces a long list	page 33
Issue 24: Scope and filters while searching	page 35
Issue 26: Update button in filters	page 36

#### 5.3.4 Breadcrumb menus

Breadcrumb menus can help users to find their way in websites. These menus can help a user to jump to part of a website immediately and they can also help a user to understand the organization of a website. Breadcrumbs are often used in the large websites (such as DalSpace), however they are not suitable for small-screen devices. Although there are at least three types of breadrumb menu styles [2, 5], some evaluators expected users would be confused by the current style and its lack of consistency.

We strongly recommend that links in breadcrumbs be used consistently. However, we expect that the use of location breadcrumbs [5] will not be substantial problem for users if other problems are eliminated. We do recommend explaining the breadcrumbs in help documentation.

# Chapter 6

# Easy fixes

We believe that the following issues could be resolved easily and would make DalSpace much better.

Issue 4: No message when deleting submission page 15
Issue 18: Non-alphabetic characters in name list page 30
Issue 25: Browser software's <b>Back</b> button while viewing an item page 35
Issue 27: The Go button in browsing by issue date page 39
Issue 31: Search 'This collection' option page 42
Issue 32: RSS feeds page 43
Issue 37: Colours of visited links page 46
Issue 42: Punctuation suggestions in search filters page 47
Issue 44: Placement of Show simple item record link page 49
Issue 55: URL link in the view item page page 51
Issue 62: Error messages are not separated from the text page 54

## **Chapter 7**

## General advice and resources

It bears repeating that DalSpace has many strengths. This report is confined to potential problems with the user experience.

For general advice about the principles of interface design we recommend the books by Shneiderman & Plaisant [12], Norman [10], and Williams [14]. All three include excellent general guidelines.

The books by Stone et al. [13] and Heim [3] are good introductions to user interface design.

Hofmann has good practical advice about visual principles for design. The reference in the bibliography [4] is to one of two that are available from the Dalhousie Library.

Neither of this report's authors claims to be an expert on information architecture (IA), however it seems clear that that field is particularly relevant to a large website for use by many types of users. We expect that IA resources will be of great use in improving DalSpace's user interface.

See *Bibliography* on next page

# Bibliography

- Maha ALJohani. Heuristic evaluation of dalhousie repository interface. Faculty of computer science master's thesis, Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS, July 2013. (URL:http://hdl.handle.net/10222/31498).
- [2] James Blustein, Ishtiaq Ahmed, and Keith Instone. An evaluation of menu breadcrumbs for the WWW. In HYPERTEXT '05: Proceedings of the sixteenth ACM conference on Hypertext and hypermedia, pages 202–204, New York, NY, 2005. ACM Press.
- [3] Steven Heim. The Resonant Interface: HCI Foundations for Interaction Design. Addison-Wesley Longman Publishing Co., Inc., 2007.
- [4] Patrick Hofmann. Effective use of icons & images with Patrick Hofmann. (URL:http://ezproxy.library.dal.ca/login?url=http://util.library. dal.ca/proxied/web\_app\_masters.php).
- [5] Keith Instone. Location, path & attribute breadcrumbs. (URL:http://instone.org/ breadcrumbs), 2004.
- [6] ISO/TC 159/SC 4. Ergonomics of human-system interaction part 210: Humancentred design for interactive systems. Standard 9241-210:2010, International Organization for Standardization, March 2010.
- [7] Jakob Nielsen. Severity ratings for usability problems: Article by Jakob Nielsen. (URL:http://www.nngroup.com/articles/ how-to-rate-the-severity-of-usability-problems/), 1995.
- [8] Jakob Nielsen. Heuristic evaluation articles and training. (url:http://www.nngroup. com/topic/heuristic-evaluation/), 2013. Copyright 1998–2013 Nielsen Norman Group.
- [9] Jakob Nielsen and Jonathan Levy. Measuring usability: Preference vs. performance. *Communications of the ACM*, 37(4):66–75, April 1994.
- [10] Donald A. Norman. *The Psychology of Everyday Things*. Basic Books, 1988.

- [11] Donald A. Norman. *The Invisible Computer: Why good products can fail, the personal computer is so complex, and information appliances are the solution.* The MIT Press, 1998.
- [12] Ben Shneiderman and Catherine Plaisant. *Designing the User Interface: Strategies for Effective Human-Computer Interaction*. Addison-Wesley, fifth edition, 2009.
- [13] Debbie Stone, Caroline Jarrett, Mark Woodroffe, and Shailey Minocha. User Interface Design and Evaluation. Morgan Kaufmann Series in Interactive Technologies. Elsevier, Inc., 2005. © The Open University 2005.
- [14] Robin Williams. *The Non-Designer's Design Book: Design and Typographic Principles for the Visual Novice*. Peachpit Press, 1249 Eight Street, Berkeley, CA, 94710, third edition, 2008. Copyright by the author.

# Part IV

# **Appendices:** Typical Users and Tasks

# Appendix A User Profiles

Based on discussions in interviews and focus groups with users and potential users of DalSpace ALJohani generated the following user profiles. Each profile is an example of one of the types of users we expect DalSpace will have. Although not all potential users are described by these profiles we believe that the majority of students are well described by these profiles. These profiles may be used with any non-user (aka discount) testing method.

## A.1 Undergraduate Student

A.1.2

## A.1.1 Personal Description

Rebecca<sup>\*</sup> is a full-time undergraduate student in the Faculty of Computer Science at Dalhousie University in her second year. She is 20 years-old. She is interested in programming and computer graphics.

**Technological Background** 



another one instead.

programming knowledge through the courses that she studies in the computer science programme. In terms of her web use experience, she has experience surfing websites; however, she is more experienced using Google and Google Scholar to find resources and papers for course work. She is afraid of adopting new systems because she anticipates wasting time learning a new one. If she has any problems with DalSpace, she will abandon the website and use

Rebecca has a Mac laptop. She is building her technological and

<sup>\*</sup>The photo is used with permission of the image creator, freedigitalphotos.net.

#### A.1.3 Tasks

What does she want from DalSpace?

- She wants the academic articles and documents to be organized under communities of Dalhousie departments. She needs this feature to assist her in searching for a particular document easily. For example, she needs to check under the Faculty of Computer Science community only to be able to accomplish her assignments. She might user other communities' collections depending on the topic of assignments.
- She wants to be able to read and download digital documents and sometimes able to obtain printed copies for annotation purposes.
- The interface should be easy to explore. She wants to be able to figure out where she is in the website and where to go next.
- She would not use DalSpace until she is required to (download or print) some documents from DalSpace. For example, if a professor asks his/her students to find a particular paper in DalSpace as a part of the course work, only then will she use it; otherwise she usually starts searching using Google and Google Scholar and then proceeds to use any seemingly convenient library resource when she cannot find the desired document.
- She wants to have a personal account to help her manage her documents that would bookmark some for future use.
- She prefers to have access to the content of DalSpace from both home and the university campus.
- In terms of how frequently she will use DalSpace, she will use it whenever needed to accomplish assignments, reports and search for course related work.
- She wants to be able to refine the search results by author's name and date in which the document was issued, as well as title, which would require an advanced search tool.

#### A.1.4 Current Problem(s)

She does not know about DalSpace and she is wondering if she can have a link in the FCS home page or have someone talk about it on the orientation day. She also thinks that having a tutorial video in YouTube about why and how to use DalSpace with a link on the interface of each faculty would be helpful. She is not aware of other universities repositories that she can use beside DalSpace.

## A.1.5 Desires

She wants to be able to upload projects that she completes in every course. She would like to be able to find and access more than academic papers or community collections; she wants to obtain teaching materials, assignments, comments on content, professors' pages and their publications. She needs an automated spelling correction feature in the search bar.

## A.2 Masters Student

## A.2.1 Personal Description

Thomas<sup>\*</sup> is a Master student in the School of Information Management (in the Faculty of Management) in his first year at Dalhousie. He is 25 years-old.



## A.2.2 Technological Background

He has both a personal computer at his desk in the university and a personal laptop. He thinks he has some level of technological experience dealing with websites and searching for academic papers. He is familiar with library and academic database websites. He

uses both digital and printed copies of documents. He uses Dalhousie library resources first to find journal articles and uses many free online databases in addition to those in Dalhousie libraries.

## A.2.3 Tasks

What does he want from DalSpace?

- He has to submit his Master's thesis through DalSpace, and every faculty has its own preferred thesis structure. This leads him to have some troubles in deciding which format and structure he should follow. Therefore, he wants to find guidelines for thesis structure or a thesis template structure in DalSpace.
- He wants to browse conference papers, published articles and journals that are associated to a certain research group that shares the same interests with him.
- He needs to read a brief description of the document before he downloads or opens it such as the abstract of the document.

<sup>\*</sup>The photo is used with permission of the image creator, freedigitalphotos.net.

- He, as a graduate student, needs to read about specific topics in the Faculty of Information Management to use these documents in his research.
- He is interested in a particular subject which he is studying for his thesis or project. He wants to be updated with a notification of every document in his area of interest that is uploaded to DalSpace. He wants DalSpace to send him an e-mail notification about any new study being uploaded to his community collection.
- As is the case with other graduate students who work under a faculty member's supervision, he wants to explore the theses of students who previously completed studies with his supervisor.
- Sometimes, he needs some papers for his research and cannot find them in Dalhousie library, so he ends up paying extra money to access these documents while DalSpace might be hosting them.
- He wants to have contact with other graduate students in his department who share the same research interests because he wants to exchange knowledge from each others experience.

#### A.2.4 Current Problem(s)

He did not know about DalSpace until he had to submit his thesis to the graduate studies department through DalSpace, so he thinks that there is a lack of knowledge about DalSpace services. He does not want to waste time searching and not getting the desired results. Therefore, he would like to have advanced search features that help him to find a particular paper in a short time. In addition, he is frustrated when he cannot access a full text journal article. He does not want to pay extra money to access academic papers that could be and perhaps should be in DalSpace.

#### A.2.5 Desires

He would like to have a personal account that supports managing features to help him create his own e-shelf. He would like to have a list of libraries and databases that Dalhousie students have the ability to access without paying extra charges. He prefers to share various types of papers on DalSpace, such as studies and data. He would like to have a tutorial on how to use DalSpace because he needs to access the online thesis collection. He would like to have someone who can help graduate students to find documents through something like a live on-line chat service.

## A.3 Doctoral Candidate

## A.3.1 Personal Description

Ishaan\* is a non-Canadian student, who has just joined the PhD programme in Computer Science at Dalhousie where he also earned his master's degree. He has to



follow a certain plan to be able to earn the degree, which includes two graduate courses, research aptitude defense, proposal defense and the final PhD defense. He is 26 years-old. He has a strong level of writing and reading academic papers. The use of DalSpace is mandatory for submitting his thesis to the graduate studies department to be approved.

## A.3.2 Technological Background

Ishaan is skilled in dealing with computers and surfing resources websites and libraries. He has advanced web experience. He is used to retrieving scholarly articles through Google, Google Scholar, Dalhousie libraries, and other online databases. He is planning to be a teaching assistant (TA) for one of the first-year computer science courses.

## A.3.3 Tasks

What does he want from DalSpace?

- E-mail alerts of upcoming conferences that are related to his interests or communities. This will help graduate students to be updated about the upcoming conference where they might be interested in publishing their work with.
- He wants to be able to publish his research and studies. He thinks that DalSpace should have an editing tool for academic papers to check the style and the structure.
- He wants to have access to DalSpace collections from both home and the university campus.
- He needs to have a wide range of resources in a variety of departments to assist his research. Therefore, he wants to be able to have a list of all available academic resources associated with DalSpace.
- He needs to know if DalSpace is associated with other university repositories in order to help him in accessing those universities' collections.

<sup>\*</sup>The photo is used with permission of the image creator, freedigitalphotos.net.

- To upload a thesis, it must be a PDF file. He needs a PDF/A converter application to help him convert files and make sure that the style of the document does not change if processed to accessed in future. Currently DalSpace only accepts PDF files.
- An advanced search function is essentially required for all PhD students because they want to enter the name of the professor or a supervisor to retrieve all publications and theses under his/her name.
- He wants to contribute/receive variety of documents such as PhD theses, research aptitude papers, and proposal papers.

## A.3.4 Current Problem(s)

He needs to use DalSpace to find all the theses he wants to read. However graduate students work under faculty member supervision and they want to explore the other students' theses who worked with the same supervisor. However, the only way to reach these theses is to open each document in DalSpace and check the committee signatures. Unfortunately, some theses do not have the signature. He, as a graduate student, wants to work sometimes as TA, so he needs to be aware of all services offered by DalSpace.

## A.3.5 Desires

He wants to be able to have some templates or samples of document structures needed in the PhD programme, such as research aptitudes, proposals, and thesis templates. He wants to have the ability to convert files and upload them without wasting time and having technical difficulties. He needs to be able to find all the information that helps him proceed and successfully complete the degree in DalSpace.

## A.4 Librarian

## A.4.1 Personal Description

Dona\* is a collections and reference librarian who has worked at Dalhousie University for more than 10 years. She was involved in the prototype of DalSpace in 2007



where the goal was to create a website that holds the scholarly output of Dalhousie communities. She participates in digitizing collections that are related to the library and stores them in DalSpace. Using DalSpace is not mandatory in her job since it is members of the scholarly communities, not the collections librarians, who decide what to deposit in DalSpace.

## A.4.2 Technological Background

She is well-trained and experienced in 'surfing' and searching websites. She is aware of other repositories and she uses them often, especially when she has a request of a certain document from other universities. She can be considered to represent three different

types of end-users because she deposits materials as a staff member, deposits her own materials, and searches materials. The three users that this profile represents are (1) depositor staff member, (2) researcher and (3) an ordinary end-user.

## A.4.3 Tasks

What does she want from DalSpace?

- She uses DalSpace to search for materials such as historical texts that have been digitized, graduate theses, and proceedings of Nova Scotia Institute of Natural Science.
- She is interested in searching for certain authors and scientists who lived and conducted some research in Nova Scotia 60 to 100 years ago.
- Advanced search fields are essential for producing precise results because she is interested in searching the content within documents not only subjects and titles.
- She wants to be able to send e-mail to the authors of some documents if they have put some restrictions on the document.
- She wants to search different documents and formats, such as audio files, because most of the documents in DalSpace are in text-based PDF files.

<sup>\*</sup>The photo is used with permission of the image creator, freedigitalphotos.net.

• She wants to have a level of visual presentation. For example, a photograph of the individual biographical sketch which will make the interface more attractive.

#### A.4.4 Current Problem(s)

Librarians can be considered as searchers and depositors in DalSpace. In terms of being a searcher, some of the fields of the advanced search features exist, but she is not sure if they are working because the results do not change after applying them. In her opinion, DalSpace's search function matches only the headings or titles of documents but does not check the information within the record. In addition, it is vital to consider the date at which a particular paper was read publicly. If she wants to read documents that were read publicly in June of 19xx to rate them or check the reviews, DalSpace does not support this feature.

All the theses that are stored in DalSpace are organized under the heading 'online theses collection'. She thinks that every thesis should be mapped to its community or department. For example, if the thesis is in the field of computer science, it should be under the collection of computer science, not under the graduate studies collection. She thinks that the online theses collection is a vast 'mishmash' of all theses that should be more organized and mapped to the proper departmental collections.

Not all students know that DalSpace hosts most of the graduate theses. Therefore, she suggests that the graduate coordinators or supervisors inform students about DalSpace and how they can find the documents. Students should be aware of repositories because researchers put all their work in these places and this can help them find papers without paying extra money. Graduate students should have tutorials on the depositing process. However, she strongly recommends that the search mechanism be reviewed before teaching students how to use DalSpace.

#### A.4.5 Desires

An important feature that DalSpace should support is rating the documents so that other students, faculty members or staff of any type can see other's reviews. She thinks having a statistical package that DalSpace supports is vital because it documents the number of clicks on a certain record, the number of people who are interested in it and most, importantly, from where these people and clicks are coming. Having the statistical information will help Dalhousie to substantiate the links between the university and other researchers from other countries, and encourage graduate students to be part of the Dalhousie community. This information could help if it were represented in the website for all users to show which are the heavily accessed documents that they might be interested in.

She thinks that having links in the department website that direct not only to DalSpace but also to the theses collection which are related to that department is a good idea. This will help students to go directly to the relevant area of their interests. Moreover, providing Facebook and Twitter icons in every document in DalSpace would help people to promote their papers. For other people, they can easily find who share the same interests with them, which will create an interaction between the content and students.

## Appendix **B**

# **Task Scenarios**

## **B.1** Overview of Tasks

ALJohani designed tasks that focus on the most important elements that were derived from the 'User Profiles' study. The tasks descriptions could be used in any non-user (aka discount) testing methodology.

ALJohani categorized tasks as one of the three types in Table B.1. The Tables which follow that one provide a brief description of each task. The following sections describe the tasks in more detail.

The tasks below are reproduced verbatim from ALJohani's thesis [1]. Only the formatting has been changed.

Туре	Description
С	Critical task
	a task that must be successful for the system not to be a failure
Ι	Important task a task that would justify the system to users
R	Regular task a task that users would do every time they login to the system

Table B.1: Legend of tasks types

_	#	Name	Type*	Scenario	
_	1	Find DalSpace	Ι	You want to use Dalhousie repository website (DalSpace) for the first time to search and browse the university collections.	
	2	Search	subtasks are listed in Table B.3		
	3	Browse	subtasks are listed in Table B.4		
	4	Account	subtasl	ks are listed in Table B.5	
	5	Submission	Ι	Submit a thesis to the Faculty of Graduate Studies Online Thesis Collection.	
	6	Restricted Content	С	Browse and Search for restricted content. <i>Note:</i> there are two parts to this task.	
_	Table B.2: List of tasks				

	#	Name	Type*	Scenario
2	Su	btasks of Search		
	.1	Search for a thesis by title	R	You have opened the home page for the Dal- housie repository website and want to search for a keyword/thesis. You will take a quick look at the home interface and choose one of the search bars to type in the 'NFC-Enabled Smartphone Application for Drug Interaction and Drug Allergy Detection'. Explore the re- sults and try to read the abstract of the docu- ment.
	.2	Search within a scope	R	Now you know how to perform a simple search task. You want to refine your search results and focus on only a specific commu- nity (Faculty of Computer Science).
	.3	Apply filters to the search results	R	After you performed the simple search task, now you need to refine the search to get more precise results. You want to use some filters and refine by the title/ date is- sued/subject/author of the document one at time.
	.4	Apply sort options to the search results	R	After you performed the simple search task, you want to refine the search to get more pre- cise results. You want to apply some sort op- tions, such as by relevance, issue date, title, and order.
	.5	Download/Open Task	I <sub>+</sub>	Now you have reached the document that you think you are really interested in. You want to download it and save a copy in your computer to read it later or use it in your work.

Table B.3: List of search subtasks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>Task #2.5 can be considered a subtask of all the tasks.

#	Name	Туре	Scenario
3	Subtasks of Browse		
.1	Communities' collec- tion from right side.	Ι	You want to explore/browse specific community collections and have the chance to see the list of all communities and sub-communities. <i>Note:</i> there are two parts to this subtask.
.2	Browse by issue date	Ι	You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the issue date. To do so, you need to choose a month and a year from the drop menus. Or you can write the year in the text box if you only know the year.
.3	Browse by author name	Ι	You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the authors' names. You need some documents for a particular author and encouraged to enter first few letters of the author's name to have more precise results.
.4	Browse by document title	R	You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the document title. You are encouraged to enter first few letters of the document title to be more spe- cific if you do not know the whole title.
.5	Browse by subject	Ι	You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the documents' subjects. You want to browse the document within the subject 'Human Computer Interaction'.
.6	Browse the submit date of the document	R	You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the document submit date.

#	Name	Туре	Scenario
<b>4</b> .1	Account Subtasks Login using NetID Authentication	С	You want to log in to the system to create your own profile to start exploring the collections.
.2	Register as a new user	С	You are not a Dalhousie member and do not have a Net ID. You need to register to log into the system.
.3	Login using Reg- istered Users Pass- word Authentication	С	You are already registered user and you want to log into the system.
.4	Password reset	С	You forgot the password and want to reset it to be allowed to login to the system.
Table B.5: List of account subtasks			

## B.2 Task #1: <find the DalSpace homepage>

Goal This task helps users to know exactly where to go to find the DalSpace website.

#### Type Regular Task

Assumptions The user needs to know that DalSpace is part of The Dalhousie library collections

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user has to open the library website <url:http://libraries.dal.ca/> and click on collections.
- 2. The user has to scroll down to find DalSpace link
- 3. The user has to click on the DalSpace link
- 4. The system will take the user to a new interface that has general information about what DalSpace is and how to gain access to the collections.
- 5. The user has to click on 'Access DalSpace Collections here' to go to the homepage of Dalhousie repository website.

Potential Problems The user might expect to have a direct link at the community website.

**Scenario** You want to use Dalhousie repository website (DalSpace) for the first time to search and browse the university collections.

Notes None

## **B.3** Search Tasks

#### B.3.1 Task #2.1: <Search for a keyword/thesis Title>

**Goal** The goal is to walk the user through the basic steps of searching using the main interface before logging into the system

Type Regular Task

#### Assumptions

- Users should decide which search bar to use since there are two: one in the top right and the other one between the text in the middle of the homepage.
- The system might return with no search results.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user types the keyword/thesis that he/she wants to search about in one of the search bars in the main menu. And hits the GO button.
- 2. The system automatically displays the search results interface.
- 3. The user has to scroll down to see the search results because the system offers some search filters and other ways to reduce the scope of search.
- 4. The list of documents is presented.
- 5. The user has to click on one of the documents.
- 6. The user clicks on the desired document.
- 7. The system automatically displays the document information (title, author, date posted, URL, name, description, size and type of the file).
- 8. The user scans the abstract.

#### **Potential Problems**

Alternative Cases:

- **6.1** If the user is not interested in any of the documents, then search anew or refine the search.
- **8.1** after reading the abstract, if the user is interested, go to Task #6 (Download a file/document in §B.3.5 on page 85).

**Scenario** You have opened the homepage for the Dalhousie repository website and want to search for a keyword/thesis. You will take a quick look at the home interface and choose one of the search bars to type in the 'NFC-Enabled Smartphone Application for Drug Interaction and Drug Allergy Detection'. Explore the results and try to read the abstract of the document.

#### Notes

- User might want to do more than one task at this point. Searching and refining or deciding a specific community. Therefore, all these three subtasks fall in the main task, which is searching a keyword/thesis.
- Users are using the public interface. No need to login at this point.

#### B.3.2 Task #2.2: <Search-Scope>

**Goal** The goal of this task is to refine the search by choosing the desired scope from the drop-down menu to choose community or collection.

#### Type Regular Task

**Assumptions** Some of the search results do not appear automatically. Users must click on the some buttons to perform the task, such as the GO button.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. Type in a keyword to search for and press the GO button. (Task #1)
- 2. The system automatically displays the search results interface.
- 3. The interface contains some search refinement options.
- 4. The user will choose a search scope from the drop menu.
- 5. The user has to click on the GO button to get the results after refinement.
- 6. The system does the changes and displays the search results.
- 7. The user needs to scroll down to see the results because there are some other refinement options in the top of the page.
- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they choose the refinement option the new search results would appear.
- **Scenario** Now you know how to perform a simple search task. You want to refine your search results and focus on only one specific community that is 'Faculty of Computer Science'.

#### Notes

- This task can be performed with Task #1. It is up to the user if he or she wants to refine the search from the start point (all at once).
- Users are using the public interface. No need to login at this point.

#### B.3.3 Task #2.3: <Search-Filters>

**Goal** The goal is to add some filters to the search results either before exploring search results or after.

Type Regular Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. Type in a keyword to search about and hit the GO button.
- 2. The system automatically displays the search results interface.
- 3. The interface contains some search refinement options.
- 4. The user will choose a search filter from the drop-down menu which contains author, date issued, title and subject.
- 5. The user has to click on the GO button to get the results after refinement.
- 6. The system does the changes and displays the search results. The user needs to scroll down to see the results because there are some other refinement options in the top of the page.

#### **Potential Problems**

- The user might think that as soon as they choose the refinement option the new search results would appear.
- The filters cannot be applied all of them at once because the user can apply one at a time from the drop menu not text box.
- **Scenario** After you performed the simple search task, now you need to refine the search to get more precise results. You want to use some filters and refine by the title/date issued/subject/author of the document one at time.

#### Notes

- This task can be performed with Task #1. It is up to the user if he or she wants to refine the search from the start point (all at once).
- Users are using the public interface. No need to login at this point.

#### B.3.4 Task #2.4: <Search-Sort options>

Goal The goal of this task is to sort the search results.

Type Regular Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the **APPLY** button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. Type in a keyword to search about and hit the GO button.
- 2. The system automatically displays the search results interface.
- 3. The interface contains some search refinement options.
- 4. The user will choose a sort option from the box which contains Results per page, Sort items by relevance, title or date issued, and the ascending and descending order
- 5. The user has to click on the APPLY button to get the results after refinement.
- 6. The system does the changes and displays the search results. The user needs to scroll down to see the results because there are some other refinement options near the top of the page.
- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they choose the refinement option the new search results would appear.
- **Scenario** After you performed the simple search task. You want to refine the search to get more precise results. You want to apply some options, such as sort by relevance, issue date, title, and order.

#### Notes

- This task can be performed with Task #1. It is up to the user if he or she wants to refine the search from the start point (all at once).
- Users are using the public interface. No need to login at this point. Down-load/Open Task:

#### B.3.5 Task #2.5: <Download a file/document>

Goal To download a file from the repository website.

**Type** This is a sub-task of all the sub-tasks 1.1, 1.2, 1.3 that belongs to task #1.

**Assumptions** User needs to perform one of these tasks 1.1, 1.2, 1.3 to be able to perform this task.

- 1. The user clicks on the link that he or she is interested in.
- 2. The system automatically views the document information.
- 3. The user has to scroll down and click on View/Open link.

4. A pop-up window appears asking the user if he or she wants to view the document online or to download it.

#### Potential Problems N/A

**Scenario** Now that you have reached the document that you think you are really interested in, you want to download it and save a copy in your computer in order to read it later or use it in your work.

#### Notes

The user has the ability to view the document online or download it. At this point user does not have to login if the document is open to the public and there are no restrictions on it.

### **B.4** Browse Tasks

#### B.4.1 Task #3.1(a): <Using the browse menu>

**Goal** The goal of this task is to browse and search within a specific community collection using the browse menu.

Type Important task

#### Assumptions

User has two options to start browsing any community's collection.

There are no rules to follow.

This task is similar to the search task except the system offers browsing the collections in general.

- 1. The user has to select the first option 'communities and collections' from the browse menu in the right-side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will take the user to a new interface called 'Community List' which contains a list of all communities and their sub-communities.
- 3. The user selects one of these communities.
- 4. The system offers to browse by the issue date, author, title and subject. The system also displays the community's recent submissions, and search bar.

- **Potential Problems** The user might get confused when to use the browse menu and when to use the search bars to explore and search within one community because using the search bar offers searching in a specific community.
- **Scenario** You want to explore/browse specific community collections and have the chance to see the list of all communities and sub-communities.

#### Notes

- This feature helps the user when they know exactly which community he/she wants to search.
- I did not focus on how to refine the search or the browse because detailed steps were done in Task 1.1.2 in refining the search results.
- If the user is interested in a particular document in a specific community, he/she can download it by performing Task 1.1.4

#### B.4.2 Task #3.1(b): <Using the list of communities>

**Goal** The goal of this task is to browse and search within a specific community collection using community list.

Type Important Task

#### Assumptions

- User has two options to start browsing any community's collection.
- There are no rules to follow. This task is similar to the search task except the system offers browsing the collections in general.

- 1. The user has to select one community from the 'Community List' in the left side of Dalhousie Repository homepage, which contains a list of all communities and their sub-communities.
- 2. The system will take the user to a new interface that offers to browse by the Issue date, author, titles and subjects. The system also displays the community recent submissions, and search bar.
- **Potential Problems** The user might get confused and ask the question why there are two options 'Browse Menu and Community List' to perform the same task which is browsing and searching within one community.

**Scenario** You want to explore/browse specific community collections and have the chance to refine the search within that community using the community list.

Notes

- This feature helps the user when the user knows exactly which community he/she wants to search.
- I did not focus on how to refine the search or the browse because detailed steps were done in Task 1.1.2 in refining the search results.
- If the user is interested in a particular document in a specific community, he/she can download it by performing Task 1.1.4

#### B.4.3 Task #3.2: <Browsing the repository collection by the issue date>

**Goal** The goal is to browse the repository collections by the issue date.

Type Important Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button and the UPDATE button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user has to select the second option 'By Issue Date' from the browse menu on the right side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will move to a new interface that contains the documents arranged in ascending order and two drop-down menus to choose the specific month and year.
- 3. The user has to select a specific month and year.
- 4. The user has to click on the GO button to update the list of documents.
- 5. If the user is interested in changing the order from ascending to descending they can from the sort option.
- 6. The user has to click on the UPDATE button to display the changes.
- 7. The user has to scroll down to explore the documents.
- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they choose the date (a month and a year) the new search results would appear automatically.
- **Scenario** You want to browse the repository collections by the issue date. To do so, you need to choose a month and a year from the drop menus. Or you can write the year in the text box if you know the only the year.

Notes N/A

### B.4.4 Task #3.3: <Browsing the entire collection by author name>

**Goal** The goal is to browse the repository collections by the issue date.

#### Type Important Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button and the UPDATE button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user has to select the third option 'By Authors' from the browse menu in the right side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will move to a new interface that contains the documents arranged in alphabetical order and a drop-down menu to choose the preferred order (descending or ascending).
- 3. The user has to enter first few letters of the author's name.
- 4. The user has to click on the GO button to update the list of documents.
- 5. If the user is interested in changing the order from ascending to descending they can from the sort option.
- 6. The user has to click on UPDATE button to display the changes.
- 7. The user has to scroll down to explore the documents.
- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they type the first letters the new search results would appear automatically. Time for expert 1 minute and 30 seconds.
- **Scenario** You want to browse the repository collections by the authors' names. You need some documents for a particular author and are encouraged to enter first few letters of the author's name to have more precise results.

#### Notes

There are "'letters" links' in the top of the page which allow the user to browse the documents with the author's name that start with these letters.

## B.4.5 Task #3.4: <Browse the repository collection by title>

Goal The goal is to browse the repository collections by the title of the document.

Type Important Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button and the UPDATE button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user has to select the fourth option 'By Titles' from the browse menu in the right side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will move to a new interface that contains the documents arranged in alphabetical order and a drop-down menu to choose the preferred order descending or ascending.
- 3. The user has to enter first few letters of the document title.
- 4. The user has to click on the GO button to update the list of documents.
- 5. If the user is interested in changing the order from ascending to descending they can from the sort option.
- 6. The user has to click on the UPDATE button to display the changes.
- 7. The user has to scroll down to explore the documents.
- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they type the first letters the new search results would appear automatically.
- **Scenario** You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the document title. You are encouraged to enter first few letters of the document title to be more specific if you do not know the whole title.

#### Notes

There are "'letters" links' in the top of the page which allow the user to browse the documents that the title starts with these letters.

#### B.4.6 Task #3.5: <Browse the repository collection by subjects>

Goal The goal is to browse the repository collections by the subject of the document.

- Type Important Task
- **Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button and the UPDATE button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

- 1. The user has to select the fifth option 'By Subjects' from the browse menu in the right side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will move to a new interface that contains the documents arranged in alphabetical order and a drop-down menu to choose the preferred order descending or ascending.

- 3. The user has to enter first few letters of the document subject.
- 4. The user has to click on the GO button to update the list of documents.
- 5. If the user is interested in changing the order from ascending to descending they can from the sort option.
- 6. The user has to click on UPDATE button to display the changes.
- 7. The user has to scroll down to explore the documents.
- **Potential Problems** The user might mistakenly think that as soon as they type the first letters the new search results would appear automatically.
- **Scenario** You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the documents' subjects. You want to browse the document within the subject 'Human Computer Interaction'.

#### Notes

There are "'letters links' in the top of the page which allow the user to browse the documents that the subject starts with these letters.

#### B.4.7 Task #3.6: <Browsing the repository collection by submission date>

Goal The goal is to browse the repository collections by the submit date of the document.

Type Regular Task

**Assumptions** The user has to click the GO button and the UPDATE button to show the updated results. The system will not automatically perform the changes after selecting a particular filter.

- 1. The user has to select the sixth option 'submit date' from the browse menu in the right side of the Dalhousie repository homepage.
- 2. The system will move to a new interface that contains the documents arranged in alphabetical order and a drop-down menu to choose the preferred order descending or ascending.
- 3. The user has to enter the month and the year of the submission date.
- 4. The user has to click on the GO button to update the list of documents.
- 5. If the user is interested in changing the order from ascending to descending they can from the sort option.
- 6. The user has to click on the UPDATE button to display the changes.
- 7. The user has to scroll down to explore the documents.

- **Potential Problems** The user might think that as soon as they type the first letters the new search results would appear automatically, which is not true.
- **Scenario** You are now in the 'browse' interface and you want to browse the repository collections by the document submit date.

#### Notes

There are letters' links in the top of the page which allow the user to browse the documents that the subject starts with these letters.

## **B.5** Account Tasks

#### B.5.1 Task #4.1: <Login via Net ID Authentication>

**Goal** Logging into the system to see the restricted content.

- Type Unusual but Critical Task
- **Assumptions** To use this option of the login method, the user has to be a Dalhousie students/member with valid NetID.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user clicks on the login link in the right top of DalSpace main interface.
- 2. The system automatically moves to a new interface that consists two login options: NetID Authentication and Registered Users Password Authentication.
- 3. The user clicks on NetID Authentication.
- 4. The system automatically moves to a new interface that asks the user to enter the username and the password.
- 5. The user has to click on sign in button to login.
- 6. The system displays the DalSpace main interface.
- **Potential Problems** It is important step if the user is interested in submitting a thesis. In terms of the search results.
- **Scenario** You want to login to the system to create your own profile to start exploring the collections.

#### Notes

There is not a clear difference between logging-in and exploring the system from the public interface.

#### B.5.2 Task #4.2: <Register as a new user>

Goal Register as a new user

**Type** Unusual but Critical Task

**Assumptions** Any user can register for access to the collections. The user does not have to be member of the Dalhousie community.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user clicks on register link in the right of the DalSpace main interface.
- 2. The system automatically moves the user to 'New user registration' interface.
- 3. The user has to follow a three steps procedure. The first step is to type in the e-mail address that will be used as a username.
- 4. The second step is to fill the information for the user profile.
- 5. The user will receive an e-mail that confirms registration.

#### Potential Problems N/A

**Scenario** You are not a Dalhousie member and do not have a NetID. You need to register to log into the system.

#### Notes

End users from around the world can register to explore the content but they can explore most of it from the public interface which draws the attention to the reason behind asking end user from around the world to register.

## B.5.3 Task #4.3: <Login using Registered User's Password Authentication>

**Goal** The goal of this task is login as a already registered user

**Type** Unusual but Critical Task

**Assumptions** To perform this task, users have to be registered in the system.

- 1. The user clicks on the Log In button in the right menu at the DalSpace main interface.
- 2. The system will automatically move the user to a new interface that contains two options: NetID Authentication and Registered Users Password Authentication.
- 3. The user clicks on Registered Users Password Authentication.

- 4. The user inters a valid e-mail address and a password.
- 5. If the user forgot the password: go to Task 1.3.4 to reset the password.
- 6. The user has to click on sign in to login the system
- **Potential Problems** Users might forget the password. When they do so, the need to click on the link to ....
- Scenario You are already registered user and you want to login to the system.

#### Notes

Registration is important to allow users to subscribe to collections for e-mail updates, and submit new items to DalSpace.

#### B.5.4 Task #4.4: <Password reset>

Goal To reset the password in case it has been forgotten

Type Unusual but Critical Task

#### Assumptions N/A

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. If the user forgot the password, he/she should click on the link '*Forgot your password*' to go through three main steps to reset the password.
- 2. First the user has to type in the same address used when registering and click send info button.
- 3. An e-mail will be sent to the e-mail containing a special URL and further instructions.
- 4. The user will receive an e-mail 'Change Password Request'
- 5. The user has to click on the link in the received e-mail to follow the instruction
- 6. The link will move the user to the 'Reset password' interface that contains the e-mail and two text boxes to fill in with the new password and confirmation (password should be at least six characters long).
- 7. The user has to click on the reset password button to confirm changes.
- **Potential Problems** They need to have a verified e-mail account to be able to receive the e-mail notice for resetting the ....
- **Scenario** The user forgot the password and wants to reset it to be allowed to login to the system.

Notes None

#### Task #5: <Submission>

Goal To submit a document and upload it to DalSpace

Type Not Usual but critical

**Assumptions** Graduate students have to use DalSpace to submit their graduate thesis to the Graduate Studies.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user has to login to the system.
- 2. A new link will appear under Account menu called 'submissions'
- 3. The user has to click on 'submissions'
- 4. The system automatically moves the user to the 'Submissions & workflow tasks'
- 5. The user has to click on start a new submission to start the process.
- 6. The user has to choose which collection to submit an item to. However, the system does not provide other choices rather than 'Faculty of Graduate Students Online Theses' and click the NEXT button.
- 7. The system shows the 'Describe Item' form that the user should fill-in with information about their submission.
- 8. The system shows two buttons: Save and Exit button & Next button
  - (a) If the user clicks on the Save and Exit button, the system moves to a new interface that asks the users to answer this question 'Save or cancel your submission?' and provides three buttons:
    - Oops, continue submission moves back to the submission & work flow to continue.
    - Save it, I'll work on it later moves the user to a new interface with statement written 'Unfinished submissions' and a box that contains the title, collection, and submitter.
    - Remove the submission moves the user to a new interface with the message 'Your submission has been cancelled, and the incomplete item removed from the system'.
  - (b) If user chooses 'Next', the system moves to a new interface 'Describe Item' that asks the user to enter the title of the theses and abstract, names of the readers, graduate coordinator, the external examiner, and the supervisor or co-supervisors.

The system allows the user to choose between the following: If the users decide to continue and clicks 'Next' the system move to a new interface while the system shows the progress The system asks the user to upload

the files and assign a type of the document. Then, the system allows the user to add more than one file. By clicking on 'Next', the systems moves to a new window that allows the user to review the entered information and confirm it. Then, the user will wait for the approval from the graduate studies. By getting the approval, the process will reach the last step in it informs the user that the submission is completed.

- **Potential Problems** The submission link would not appear unless the user is logged in the system.
- Scenario Submit a thesis to the Faculty of Graduate Studies Online Theses.

#### Notes

If the user has to submit a paper rather than a thesis and does not choose a collection then clicks NEXT, the system does not leave the page and no error message appears.

## **B.6 Tasks Relating to Browsing Restricted Content**

#### B.6.1 Task #6(a): <Browse Restricted Content>

**Goal** Examine if the user is allowed to browse the restricted content or not and examine the system response.

#### Type Critical Task

**Assumptions** Users know that the content under this heading is considered as restricted content because it is written in the link of the

- 1. To browse a restricted content, the user must click on 'browse communities & collections'
- 2. Scroll down to the down end of the screen to find a heading 'School of Information Management Digital Image Library (Restricted Access)'
- 3. User has to click on it
- 4. The systems shows a search interface that offers a text box to type in a keyword and a list of browse options that includes: By issue date, author, title, subject, and by submit date.
- 5. The user types in a keyword 'management'.
- 6. The system responses with a message written in search results area 'Search produced no results.'

- **Potential Problems** The system does not provide the user with an error message from the point of clicking on the link to browse the content.
- Scenario Browse restricted content and search for the keyword 'management'

#### Notes

The user can follow the same steps to accomplish the tasks wither before logging into the system and after. There is no difference in the system's response.

### B.6.2 Task #6(b): <Browse Restricted Content within the 'Board of Governors Minutes'>

**Goal** Determine if the user is allowed to browse the restricted content or not and assess what the system response is.

#### Type Critical Task

**Assumptions** Users will not be notified about the restricted content until they try to gain access to it.

#### Steps (use case)

- 1. The user clicks on Browse communities & collections from the right menu in the home interface.
- 2. The system displays a list of all communities and sub communities.
- 3. The user has to scroll down to find 'Board of Governors Minutes' link.
- 4. The user has to clink on the link.
- 5. The system displays a list of the Governors Minutes classified by the year.
- 6. The user has to scroll down to choose 1984.
- 7. The system shows an interface with message that says it is a restricted content and the user has to login the system to be allowed access to the document.
- **Potential Problems** Users will not know that the document is classified as restricted until they try to gain access to it.

Scenario Browse the Board of Governors Minutes that was issued in 1984.

Notes Users will be asked to register or login to be allowed access to the document.
# Index

**Symbols** ★★ (asterism) 2, 8, 13, 18, 21, 33, 37, 42, 47, 55

#### В

back-end
breadcrumb 24, 36, 41–44, 47, 62
browse 18-20, 23-25, 33-35, 39-40, 47,
49–51
browsingsee also search
browsersee WWW browser
definition35

## D DalSi

DalSpace
definition4
data integrity
dates
design
unconventional 15–18, 28–29, 31–33,
40-44, 46-49, 54

#### F

focus group study	
results from16, 27, 68	

#### Η

help ......16–17, 40–42

### Ι

inconsistency ... see reliability, trust and confidence

issue
'cosmetic'
list of
'major'
list of
'minor'44–51
list of10
'most serious'
list of9
'not user interface'
list of11
grammar
most serious
navigation
technical
vocabulary 42, 43, 45, 49, 52–53
with accounts
with submissions 15–16, 33, 45–46
issues
number of 8

#### L

layout	
login	see tasks, account

#### Μ

menu design	
menu design	see also breadcrumb

### Р

password	see tasks, account
problem	<i>see</i> issue

problem, catastrophic ....see issue, most serious problem, cosmetic ...see issue, 'cosmetic' problem, major .....see issue, 'major' problem, minor .....see issue, 'minor' problem, non-UI ....see issue, 'not user interface'

#### R

reliability, trust and confidence ... 18–21, 25–26, 35–36, 36, 39, 46–47, 49–50, 55–56

#### S

#### Т

tasks	
account	
descriptions	
overview table of	
browse	
descriptions	
overview table of	
overview of	
overview table of	

search	
descriptions	82–86
overview table of	79
types, table of	77

#### U

UIsee user interface
usability
definition4
user experience
definition25
user interface
definition5
users
current problems 69, 71, 73, 75
desires
goals68–75
profiles68–76
graduate student70–73
librarian73–76
masters student70–71
PhD student
professional73–76
undergraduate student68–70
types of
UXsee user experience

#### V

view item		40, 49, 51
-----------	--	------------

#### W

WWW browser ..... 33, 35–36, 41, 50, 59